FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORP Form 10-Q November 09, 2016 As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 9, 2016

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2016 Commission File Number 001-14951

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTO (Exact name of registrant as specified in Federally chartered instrumentality of the United States (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)									
1999 K Street, N.W., 4th Floor, Washington, D.C. (Address of principal executive offices)	20006 (Zip code)								
(202) 872-7700 (Registrant's telephone number, includin Indicate by check mark whether the regi Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during required to file such reports), and (2) has									
Yes x No o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).									
Yes x No o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one): Large accelerated filer o Accelerated filer x Non-accelerated filer o Smaller reporting company o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x As of November 1, 2016, the registrant had outstanding 1,030,780 shares of Class A Voting Common Stock,									
e e	non Stock and 8,952,481 shares of Class C Non-Voting Common Stock.								

	Contents	
<u>PART I</u>	- Financial Information	<u>3</u>
<u>Item 1.</u>	Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>3</u>
	Consolidated Balance Sheets	<u>4</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Operations	<u>5</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income	<u>6</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Equity	<u>7</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	<u>7</u> <u>8</u>
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>9</u>
	1. Accounting Policies	<u>9</u>
	2. Investment Securities	<u>17</u>
	3. Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities	<u>20</u>
	4. Financial Derivatives	<u>22</u>
	5. Loans and Allowance for Losses	<u>27</u>
	6. Off-Balance Sheet Guarantees and Long-Term Standby Purchase Commitments	<u>39</u>
	7. Equity	<u>40</u>
	8. Fair Value Disclosures	<u>41</u>
	9. Business Segment Reporting	<u>51</u>
<u>Item 2.</u>	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>51</u> 55
	Forward-Looking Statements	<u>55</u>
	Overview	<u>56</u>
	Use of Non-GAAP Measures	<u>59</u>
	Results of Operations	<u>61</u>
	Outlook	<u>79</u>
	Balance Sheet Review	<u>81</u>
	Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	<u>82</u>
	Risk Management	<u>83</u>
	Liquidity and Capital Resources	101
	Regulatory Matters	103
	Other Matters	<u>104</u>
	Supplemental Information	105
<u>Item 3.</u>	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>110</u>
<u>Item 4.</u>	Controls and Procedures	110
PART I	I - Other Information	<u>110</u>
<u>Item 1.</u>	Legal Proceedings	110
Item 1A	<u>. Risk Factors</u>	<u>110</u>
<u>Item 2.</u>	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>111</u>
<u>Item 3.</u>	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	<u>111</u>
<u>Item 4.</u>	Mine Safety Disclosures	<u>111</u>
<u>Item 5.</u>	Other Information	<u>111</u>
<u>Item 6.</u>	Exhibits	<u>112</u>
<u>Signatur</u>	<u>'es</u>	<u>113</u>

PART I

Item 1. Financial Statements

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (unaudited)

	As of September 30 2016 (in thousands)	31, 2015
Assets: Cash and cash equivalents	\$313,581	\$1,210,084
Investment securities:	+ ,	+ - , ,
Available-for-sale, at fair value	3,001,185	2,775,025
Trading, at fair value		491
Total investment securities	3,001,185	2,775,516
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:		
Available-for-sale, at fair value	4,937,481	4,152,605
Held-to-maturity, at amortized cost	1,153,646	1,274,016
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	6,091,127	5,426,621
USDA Securities:		
Available-for-sale, at fair value	1,980,327	1,888,344
Trading, at fair value	23,489	28,975
Total USDA Securities	2,003,816	1,917,319
Loans:	2 200 619	2 259 412
Loans held for investment, at amortized cost Loans held for investment in consolidated trusts, at amortized cost	3,299,618 1,039,770	3,258,413 708,111
Allowance for loan losses		-
Total loans, net of allowance	4,334,434) (4,480) 3,962,044
Real estate owned, at lower of cost or fair value	1,528	1,369
Financial derivatives, at fair value	4,627	3,816
Interest receivable (includes \$7,683 and \$7,938, respectively, related to consolidated		
trusts)	86,699	112,700
Guarantee and commitment fees receivable	39,655	40,189
Deferred tax asset, net	29,187	42,916
Prepaid expenses and other assets	95,066	47,780
Total Assets	\$16,000,905	\$15,540,354
Liabilities and Equity: Liabilities:		
Notes payable:	¢0.205.700	¢ በ 111 <i>አር</i> 1
Due within one year	\$9,295,700 4 820 288	\$9,111,461
Due after one year Total potes psychological	4,820,388 14,116,088	4,967,036 14,078,497
Total notes payable Debt securities of consolidated trusts held by third parties	1,044,559	713,536
Financial derivatives, at fair value	123,796	77,199
Accrued interest payable (includes \$6,487 and \$6,705, respectively, related to		·
consolidated trusts)	40,270	47,621
Guarantee and commitment obligation	37,764	38,609
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	35,575	29,089
Reserve for losses	1,969	2,083
Total Liabilities	15,400,021	14,986,634
	-	

Commitments and Contingencies (Note 6) Equity: Preferred stock:			
Series A, par value \$25 per share, 2,400,000 shares authorized, issued and outstanding	58,333	58,333	
Series B, par value \$25 per share, 3,000,000 shares authorized, issued and outstanding	73,044	73,044	
Series C, par value \$25 per share, 3,000,000 shares authorized, issued and outstanding	73,382	73,382	
Common stock:			
Class A Voting, \$1 par value, no maximum authorization, 1,030,780 shares outstanding	1,031	1,031	
Class B Voting, \$1 par value, no maximum authorization, 500,301 shares outstanding	500	500	
Class C Non-Voting, \$1 par value, no maximum authorization, 8,949,511 shares and 9,155,661 shares outstanding, respectively	8,950	9,156	
Additional paid-in capital	118,897	117,862	
Accumulated other comprehensive income/(loss), net of tax	13,564	(11,019)
Retained earnings	252,989	231,228	
Total Stockholders' Equity	600,690	553,517	
Non-controlling interest	194	203	
Total Equity	600,884	553,720	
Total Liabilities and Equity	\$16,000,905	\$15,540,354	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.			

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (unaudited)

(unaudited)	For the Three Months	For the Nine Months
	Ended	Ended
		, SeptemberSteptember 30,
	2016 2015	2016 2015
	(in thousands, except pe	r share amounts)
Interest income:		
Investments and cash equivalents	\$6,994 \$ 3,185	\$20,235 \$ 9,144
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities	38,129 34,002	110,938 101,608
Loans	34,409 29,731	99,486 86,509
Total interest income	79,532 66,918	230,659 197,261
Total interest expense	43,969 34,735	127,098 102,425
Net interest income	35,563 32,183	103,561 94,836
(Provision for)/release of loan losses	(191) 1,164	(604) 978
Net interest income after (provision for)/release of loan losses	35,372 33,347	102,957 95,814
Non-interest income/(loss):		
Guarantee and commitment fees	3,798 3,532	11,079 10,297
(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities	(1,601) (9,568)	(13,079) 939
Gains/(losses) on trading securities	1,182 (8)	1,934 524
Gains/(losses) on sale of available-for-sale investment securities	— 3	(9) 9
Gains/(losses) on sale of real estate owned	15 —	15 (1)
Other income	707 1,060	1,221 1,933
Non-interest income/(loss)	4,101 (4,981)	1,161 13,701
Non-interest expense:		
Compensation and employee benefits	5,438 5,236	16,823 16,662
General and administrative	3,474 3,676	10,757 9,873
Regulatory fees	613 600	1,838 1,800
Real estate owned operating costs, net	— 48	39 47
(Release of)/provision for reserve for losses	(222) 861	(114) 1,235
Non-interest expense	9,303 10,421	29,343 29,617
Income before income taxes	30,170 17,945	74,775 79,898
Income tax expense	10,529 6,327	26,264 24,327
Net income	19,641 11,618	48,511 55,571
Less: Net loss/(income) attributable to non-controlling interest	18 36	62 (5,199)
Net income attributable to Farmer Mac	19,659 11,654	48,573 50,372
Preferred stock dividends	(3,295) (3,295)	(9,886) (9,886)
Loss on retirement of preferred stock		— (8,147)
Net income attributable to common stockholders	\$16,364 \$ 8,359	\$38,687 \$ 32,339
Earnings per common share and dividends:		
Basic earnings per common share	\$1.56 \$ 0.76	\$3.70 \$ 2.94
Diluted earnings per common share	\$1.54 \$ 0.74	\$3.60 \$ 2.85
Common stock dividends per common share	\$0.26 \$ 0.16	\$0.78 \$ 0.48
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidate	d financial statements	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (unaudited)

(underied)	Ended Septembe 2016	hree Months erStoptember 2015	For the N Ended Septembe 2016			
NT-4 here was	(in thous	,		<u> ቀ 40 511</u>	¢ 55 571	
Net income	\$19,641	\$ 11,618		\$48,511	\$ 55,571	
Other comprehensive income/(loss) before taxes:						
Net unrealized gains/(losses) on available-for sale securities	552	(56,949)	46,305	(40,363)
Net changes in held-to-maturity securities	(73	(2,236)	(2,081)	(8,930)
Net unrealized gains/(losses) on cash flow hedges	1,336	(3,195)	(6,403)	(2,012)
Other comprehensive income/(loss) before tax	1,815	(62,380)	37,821	(51,305)
Income tax (expense)/benefit related to other comprehensive incom	e (635	21,833		(13,238)	17,958	
Other comprehensive income/(loss), net of tax	1,180	(40,547)	24,583	(33,347)
Comprehensive income/(loss)	20,821	(28,929)	73,094	22,224	
Less: comprehensive loss/(income) attributable to non-controlling interest	18	36		62	(5,199)
Comprehensive income/(loss) attributable to Farmer Mac	\$20,839	\$ (28,893)	\$73,156	\$ 17,025	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated f	inancial sta	atements.				

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EQUITY (unaudited)

(Share	rred Stock sAmount ousands)		n Stock Amount	Additional Paid-In Capital	Accumulate Other Comprehen Income/(Lo	siRetained	Non-contro Interest	liffotal Equity	
Balance as of December 31, 2014	8,400	\$204,759	10,937	\$10,937	\$113,559	\$ 15,533	\$201,013	\$ 236,028	\$781,8	329
Net income/(loss): Attributable to Farmer Mac Attributable to		_	_	_	_	_	50,372	_	50,372	2
non-controlling interest	—			—	_	_	—	(155) (155)
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax	_	_	_	_	_	(33,347) —	_	(33,34	7)
Cash dividends: Preferred stock Common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	(9,886) (5,280)		(9,886 (5,280	
Issuance of Class C Common Stock			110	110	10	_	—		120	
Repurchase of Class C Common Stock		_	(104)	(104)	_	_	(2,686)		(2,790)
Stock-based compensation cost				_	2,457	—	—		2,457	
Other stock-based award activity Investment in	—	_			1,051	_	—	_	1,051	
subsidiary - non-controlling interest	_	_	_		_	_	_	175	175	
Redemption of Farmer Mac II LLC preferred stock		_	_	_	_	_	(8,147)	(235,853) (244,0	00)
Balance as of September 30, 2015	8,400	\$204,759	10,943	\$10,943	\$117,077	\$ (17,814) \$225,386	\$ 195	\$540,5	546
Balance as of December 31, 2015 Net income/(loss):	8,400	\$204,759	10,687	\$10,687	\$117,862	\$ (11,019) \$231,228	\$ 203	\$553,7	720
1 vet meome/(1088).				_	_	—	48,573	—	48,573	;

Attributable to Farmer Mac										
Attributable to										
non-controlling			—	—	—		—	(62) (62)
interest										
Other						04 592			04 502	
comprehensive				_	_	24,583			24,583	
income, net of tax Cash dividends:										
Preferred stock							(9,886))	(9,886)
Common stock	_	_	_	_	_		(8,145))	(8,145	
Issuance of Class							(0,145)	/)
C Common Stock			101	101	23				124	
Repurchase of										
Class C Common			(307)	(307)			(8,781)) —	(9,088)
Stock										
Stock-based					2,565	_			2,565	
compensation cost					2,000				2,000	
Other stock-based				_	(1,553)				(1,553)
award activity					,					,
Investment in subsidiary -										
non-controlling				—	—			53	53	
interest										
Balance as of										
September 30,	8,400	\$204,759	10,481	\$10,481	\$118,897	\$ 13,564	\$252,989	\$ 194	\$600,88	34
2016	, -	. ,	,	. ,	. , .	. ,	. ,	-	. ,	
The accompanying	notes a	are an integ	gral part o	of these co	nsolidated f	inancial state	ments.			

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited)

Cash flows from operating activities:	For the Nin Ended September 2016 (in thousan	Steptember 3 2015	30,
Cash flows from operating activities: Net income Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	\$48,511	\$ 55,571	
Net amortization of deferred gains, premiums, and discounts on loans, investments, Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, and USDA Securities	1,343	2,199	
Amortization of debt premiums, discounts and issuance costs Net change in fair value of trading securities, hedged assets, and financial derivatives Losses/(gains) on sale of available-for-sale investment securities	24,789 1,672 9	9,601 (8,705 (9))
(Gains)/losses on sale of real estate owned Total provision for losses Deferred income taxes	490	1 257 2,182	
Stock-based compensation expense Proceeds from repayment of trading investment securities Proceeds from repayment of loans purchased as held for sale	(1,270) 2,565 2,212 67,506	2,182 2,457 544 82,864	
Net change in: Interest receivable	26,172	32,911	
Guarantee and commitment fees receivable Other assets Accrued interest payable		(698 (2,369 (10,525))
Other liabilities Net cash provided by operating activities		(864 165,417)
Cash flows from investing activities: Purchases of available-for-sale investment securities		(1,282,474)
Purchases of Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities Purchases of loans held for investment Purchases of defaulted loans	(762,018)))
Proceeds from repayment of available-for-sale investment securities Proceeds from repayment of Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities	(2,516) 957,973 1,467,052	1,111,093 901,327)
Proceeds from repayment of loans purchased as held for investment Proceeds from sale of available-for-sale investment securities Proceeds from sale of Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	333,920 186,769 457,369	248,989 83,735 231,242	
Payments from sale of real estate owned Net cash used in investing activities Cash flows from financing activities:	295 (930,044)	(1 (367,899))
Proceeds from issuance of discount notes Proceeds from issuance of medium-term notes	4,763,631	9 68,066,267 3,406,037	
Payments to redeem discount notes Payments to redeem medium-term notes Excess tax benefits related to stock-based awards		9(66,933,948 (3,875,715 154	
Payments to third parties on debt securities of consolidated trusts Proceeds from common stock issuance	(71,806) 405)

Common stock repurchased	(9,286) (1,994)
Investment in subsidiary - non-controlling interest	53	175	
Redemption of Farmer Mac II LLC Preferred Stock	_	(244,000)
Dividends paid - Non-controlling interest - preferred stock		(5,415)
Dividends paid on common and preferred stock	(18,031) (15,166)
Net cash (used)/provided by financing activities	(85,326) 355,631	
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	(896,503) 153,149	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	1,210,084	4 1,363,387	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$313,581	\$1,516,536)
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.			

Table of Contents

FEDERAL AGRICULTURAL MORTGAGE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (unaudited)

1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The interim unaudited consolidated financial statements of the Federal Agricultural Mortgage Corporation ("Farmer Mac") and subsidiaries have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). These interim unaudited consolidated financial statements reflect all normal and recurring adjustments that are, in the opinion of management, necessary to present a fair statement of the financial position and the results of operations and cash flows of Farmer Mac and subsidiaries for the interim periods presented. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in the annual consolidated financial statements have been omitted as permitted by SEC rules and regulations. The December 31, 2015 consolidated balance sheet presented in this report has been derived from Farmer Mac's audited 2015 consolidated financial statements. Management believes that the disclosures are adequate to present fairly the consolidated financial statements as of the dates and for the periods presented. These interim unaudited consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the 2015 consolidated financial statements of Farmer Mac and subsidiaries included in Farmer Mac's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 filed with the SEC on March 10, 2016. That Form 10-K describes Farmer Mac's significant accounting policies, which include its policies on Principles of Consolidation; Cash and Cash Equivalents and Statements of Cash Flows; Transfers of Financial Assets and Liabilities; Investment Securities, Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, and USDA Securities; Loans; Securitization of Loans; Real Estate Owned; Financial Derivatives; Notes Payable; Allowance for Loan Losses and Reserve for Losses; Earnings Per Common Share; Income Taxes; Stock-Based Compensation; Comprehensive Income; Long-Term Standby Purchase Commitments; Fair Value Measurement; and Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities ("VIEs"). Results for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of those that may be expected for the fiscal year. Presented below are Farmer Mac's significant accounting policies that contain updated information for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Farmer Mac and its three subsidiaries: (1) Farmer Mac Mortgage Securities Corporation ("FMMSC"), whose principal activities are to facilitate the purchase and issuance of Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities; (2) Farmer Mac II LLC, whose principal activity is the operation of substantially all of the business related to the USDA Guarantees line of business – primarily the acquisition of USDA Securities; and (3) Contour Valuation Services, LLC (which began doing business as AgVisory during first quarter 2016), whose principal activity is to appraise agricultural real estate. The consolidated financial statements also include the accounts of VIEs in which Farmer Mac determined itself to be the primary beneficiary.

The following tables present, by line of business, details about the consolidation of VIEs:

Table 1.1

	Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities								
	As of Septe	As of September 30, 2016							
	Farm &	USDA	Rural	Institutio	nal	tTotal			
	Ranch	Guarante	eUtilitie	sCredit	Corpora	la otal			
	(in thousan	ds)							
On-Balance Sheet:									
Consolidated VIEs:									
Loans held for investment in consolidated trusts, at	\$1,039,770	¢	¢	-\$-	¢	¢ 1 020 770			
amortized cost	\$1,039,770	φ -	—р –			-\$1,039,770			
Debt securities of consolidated trusts held by third	1,044,559					1,044,559			
parties ⁽¹⁾	1,044,559			_		1,044,559			
Unconsolidated VIEs:									
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:									
Carrying value ⁽²⁾		32,824		30,666	_	63,490			
Maximum exposure to loss ⁽³⁾		32,364		30,000	_	62,364			
Investment securities:									
Carrying value ⁽⁴⁾		_			758,066	758,066			
Maximum exposure to loss $^{(3)}(4)$		_			756,693	756,693			
Off-Balance Sheet:									
Unconsolidated VIEs:									
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:									
Maximum exposure to loss $^{(3)}(5)$	441,417	61,054		970,000		1,472,471			
(1) Includes borrower remittances of \$4.8 million. The	borrower ren	nittances h	ave not b	been passe	d through	to third			
⁽¹⁾ party investors as of September 30, 2016.				_	-				
				-					

Includes \$0.5 million of unamortized premiums and discounts and fair value adjustments related to the USDA

(2) Guarantees line of business. Includes fair value adjustments related to the Institutional Credit line of business of \$0.7 million.

(3) Farmer Mac uses unpaid principal balance and outstanding face amount of investment securities to represent maximum exposure to loss.

(4) Includes auction-rate certificates, asset-backed securities, and government-sponsored enterprise ("GSE")-guaranteed mortgage-backed securities.

(5) The amount under the Farm & Ranch line of business relates to unconsolidated trusts where Farmer Mac determined it was not the primary beneficiary due to shared power with an unrelated party.

	Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities As of December 31, 2015 Farm & USDA Rural Institutional							
	Ranch (in thousa	Guarantee	esUtilitie	Corporate of al				
On-Balance Sheet:	(
Consolidated VIEs:								
Loans held for investment in consolidated trusts, at amortized cost	\$708,111	\$ -	_\$ -	_\$ _	\$	-\$708,111		
Debt securities of consolidated trusts held by third parties (1)	713,536			_		713,536		
Unconsolidated VIEs:								
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:								
Carrying value ⁽²⁾		31,360		31,400		62,760		
Maximum exposure to loss ⁽³⁾		31,553	_	30,000		61,553		
Investment securities:								
Carrying value ⁽⁴⁾					917,292	917,292		
Maximum exposure to loss ^{(3) (4)}			_		918,121	918,121		
Off-Balance Sheet:								
Unconsolidated VIEs:								
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:								
Maximum exposure to loss ^{(3) (5)}	514,051	10,272		970,000		1,494,323		
(1) Includes borrower remittances of \$5.4 million, which l	nave not be	en passed	through	to third par	ty investo	ors as of		
December 31, 2015.								
Includes \$0.2 million of unamortized premiums and di	scounts an	d fair valu	e adjustr	nents relate	d to the U	ISDA		
 ⁽²⁾ Guarantees line of business. Includes fair value adjustr \$1.4 million. 	nents relat	ed to the II	nstitutior	hal Credit li	ne of busi	ness of		
Farmer Mac uses unpaid principal balance and the out	standing fa	ce amount	of inves	tment secu	rities to re	epresent		

(3) Farmer Mac uses unpaid principal balance and the outstanding face amount of investment securities to represent maximum exposure to loss.

⁽⁴⁾ Includes auction-rate certificates, asset-backed securities, and GSE-guaranteed mortgage-backed securities.

(5) The amount under the Farm & Ranch line of business relates to unconsolidated trusts where Farmer Mac determined it was not the primary beneficiary due to shared power with an unrelated party.

(a) Statements of Cash Flows

The following table sets forth information regarding certain non-cash transactions for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 1.2

For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 2015 (in thousands)

Non-cash activity:

Loans acquired and securitized as Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities

\$457,369 \$ 231,242 Consolidation of Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities from off-balance sheet to loans held 402,841 231,242 for investment in consolidated trusts and to debt securities of consolidated trusts held by third

parties		
Purchases of securities - traded, not yet settled 25	5,000	15,000
Issuance costs on the retirement of Farmer Mac II LLC Preferred Stock —	_	8,147
Unsettled common stock repurchases —	_	796

(b) Earnings Per Common Share

Basic earnings per common share ("EPS") is based on the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding. Diluted earnings per common share is based on the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding adjusted to include all potentially dilutive common stock options, stock appreciation rights ("SARs"), and non-vested restricted stock awards. The following schedule reconciles basic and diluted EPS for three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 1.3

	For the ' Septemb	ber 30, 2015				
	Net	·			Weighted-Average	e\$ per
	Income		-	Income	0 0	Share
	(in thous	sands, except per sh	nare amo	ounts)		
Basic EPS						
Net income attributable to common stockholders	\$16,364	10,473	\$1.56	\$8,359	11,028	\$0.76
Effect of dilutive securities ⁽¹⁾						
Stock options, SARs and restricted stock		176	(0.02)		243	(0.02)
Diluted EPS	\$16,364	10,649	\$1.54	\$8,359	11,271	\$0.74
For the three months ended September 30, respectively, were outstanding but not include	uded in the	e computation of di	luted ear	rnings pe	er share of common	
⁽¹⁾ because they were anti-dilutive. For the thr non-vested restricted stock of 37,284 and 4		-			-	s of
computation of diluted earnings per share of		• •	-			en met.
		Vine Months Ended			,	
	Septemb	er 30, 2016		Septemb	per 30, 2015	
		Weighted-Average		Net	Weighted-Average	e\$ per
	Income	Shares	Share	Income	Shares	Share
	(in thous	ands, except per sha	are amo	unts)		
Basic EPS						
Nat income attributable to common						

Net income attributable to common	\$38,687	10 464	\$3.70 \$32,339	10.002	\$2.94
stockholders	\$30,007	10,404	φ5.70 φ52,555	10,992	\$ <i>2.</i> 94
Effect of dilutive securities(1)					
Stock options, SARs and restricted stock		291	(0.10) —	355	(0.09)
Diluted EPS	\$38,687	10,755	\$3.60 \$32,339) 11,347	\$2.85
			1015 011		

For the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, stock options and SARs of 115,875 and 302,598, respectively, were outstanding but not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share of common stock

(1) because they were anti-dilutive. For the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, contingent shares of non-vested restricted stock of 37,284 and 40,194, respectively, were outstanding but not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share of common stock because performance conditions had not yet been met.

(c)Comprehensive Income

Comprehensive income represents all changes in stockholders' equity except those resulting from investments by or distributions to stockholders, and is comprised of net income and unrealized gains and losses on available-for-sale securities, certain held-to-maturity securities transferred from the available-for-sale classification, and cash flow

hedges, net of related taxes.

The following table presents the changes in accumulated other comprehensive income ("AOCI"), net of tax, by component for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 1.4

	As of September 30, 2016 Available-f bleShle -Maturity Flow Total					As of Sep				
	Available- Securities	Securities	atu	Flow Hedges	Total	Available	-f bleShlo -M Securities	atı	Flow Hedges	Total
	(in thousar	nds)								
For the Three Months Ended:										
Beginning Balance Other comprehensive	\$19,704	\$ (1,781)	\$(5,539)	\$12,384	\$20,498	\$ 1,622		\$613	\$22,733
income/(loss) before reclassifications	2,746			527	3,273	(33,392)) —		(2,347)	(35,739)
Amounts reclassified from AOCI		(47)	342	(2,093)	(3,624)) (1,454)	270	(4,808)
Net other comprehensive income/(loss)	358	(47)	869	1,180	(37,016)) (1,454)	(2,077)	(40,547)
Ending Balance	\$20,062	\$ (1,828)	\$(4,670)	\$13,564	\$(16,518)	\$ 168		\$(1,464)	\$(17,814)
For the Nine Months Ended										
Beginning Balance Other comprehensive	\$(10,035)	\$ (476)	\$(508)	\$(11,019)	\$9,716	\$ 5,973		\$(156)	\$15,533
income/(loss) before reclassifications	37,446	—		(5,136)	32,310	(15,985)) —		(1,814)	(17,799)
Amounts reclassified from AOCI	(7,349)	(1,352)	974	(7,727)	(10,249)) (5,805)	506	(15,548)
Net other comprehensive income/(loss)	30,097	(1,352)	(4,162)	24,583	(26,234)) (5,805)	(1,308)	(33,347)
Ending Balance	\$20,062	\$ (1,828)	\$(4,670)	\$13,564	\$(16,518)	\$ 168		\$(1,464)	\$(17,814)

The following table presents other comprehensive income activity, the impact on net income of amounts reclassified from each component of AOCI, and the related tax impact for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 1.5

		ıb	Three Mo er 30, 20 Provisio (Benefit ands))1 5n	6 After	ed		er	30, 2015 Provisio (Benefit)	n	After Ta	ax
Other comprehensive income/(loss):												
Available-for-sale-securities: Unrealized holding gains/(losses) on available-for-sale-securities	\$4,225	í	\$ 1,479		\$2,746		\$(51,373	5)	\$(17,981)	\$(33,39	2)
Less reclassification adjustments included in: (Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities ⁽¹⁾	(3,652)	(1,278)	(2,374)	(5,038)	(1,763)	(3,275)
Gains/(losses) on sale of available-for-sale investment securities ⁽²⁾							(4)	(2)	(2)
Other income ⁽³⁾	(21)	(7)	(14)	(534)	(187)	(347)
Total	\$552		\$ 194		\$358		\$(56,949))	\$(19,933	3)	\$(37,01	6)
Held-to-maturity securities:												
Less reclassification adjustments included in:												
Net interest income ⁽⁴⁾	\$(73)	\$(26)	\$(47)	\$(2,236)	\$(782)	\$(1,454)
Total	\$(73)	\$(26)	\$(47)	\$(2,236)	\$(782)	\$(1,454)
Cash flow hedges												
Unrealized gains/(losses) on cash flow hedges	\$810		\$ 283		\$527		\$(3,611)	\$(1,264)	\$(2,347	')
Less reclassification adjustments included in:												
Net interest income ⁽⁵⁾	526		184		342		416		146		270	
Total	\$1,336		\$467		\$869			-	\$(1,118		-	
Other comprehensive income/(loss)	\$1,815		\$ 635		\$1,180				-			7)

(1) Relates to the amortization of unrealized gains on hedged items prior to the application of fair value hedge accounting.

⁽²⁾ Represents unrealized gains and losses on sales of available-for-sale investment securities.

(3) Represents amortization of deferred gains related to certain available-for-sale USDA Securities and Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities.

Relates to the amortization of unrealized gains or losses prior to the reclassification of these securities from available-for-sale to held-to-maturity. The amortization of unrealized gains or losses reported in AOCI for

(4) held-to-maturity securities will be offset by the amortization of the premium or discount created from the transfer into held-to-maturity securities, which occurred at fair value. These unrealized gains or losses will be recorded over the remaining life of the security with no impact on future net income.

⁽⁵⁾ Relates to the recognition of unrealized gains and losses on cash flow hedges recorded in AOCI.

		ine Months er 30, 2016 Provision (Benefit) ands)	After	Septembe Before Tax	r 30, 2015 Provision (Benefit)	After Tax	ζ
Other comprehensive income:							
Available-for-sale-securities:							
Unrealized holding gains on	\$57,610	\$20164	\$37 446	\$(24 594)	\$(8 609) \$(15,985)
available-for-sale-securities	φ37,010	φ20,101	φ57,110	$\psi(21,3)1)$	φ(0,00)) \$(15,705)
Less reclassification adjustments included in:							
(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities ⁽¹⁾	(11,591)	(4,056)	(7,535)	(14,852)	(5,198) (9,654)
Gains/(losses) on sale of available-for-sale	9	3	6	(10)) (5) (5)
investment securities ⁽²⁾	2	5	0	(10)	()) (5)
Other income ⁽³⁾	277	97	180	(907)	(317) (590)
Total	\$46,305	\$16,208	\$30,097	\$(40,363)	\$(14,129) \$(26,234))
Held-to-maturity securities:							
Net interest income ⁽⁴⁾	\$(2,081)	\$(729)	\$(1,352)	\$(8,930)	\$(3,125) \$(5,805)
Total	\$(2,081)	\$(729)	\$(1,352)	\$(8,930)	\$(3,125) \$(5,805)
Cash flow hedges							
Unrealized (losses)/gains on cash flow hedges	\$(7,901)	\$(2,765)	\$(5,136)	\$(2,791)	\$(977) \$(1,814)
Less reclassification adjustments included in:							
Net interest income ⁽⁵⁾	1,498	524	974	779	273	506	
Total	\$(6,403)	\$(2,241)	\$(4,162)	\$(2,012)	\$(704) \$(1,308)
Other comprehensive income	\$37,821				-) \$(33,347))

(1) Relates to the amortization of unrealized gains on hedged items prior to the application of fair value hedge accounting.

⁽²⁾ Represents unrealized gains and losses on sales of available-for-sale investment securities.

(3) Represents amortization of deferred gains related to certain available-for-sale USDA Securities and Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities.

Relates to the amortization of unrealized gains or losses prior to the reclassification of these securities from available-for-sale to held-to-maturity. The amortization of unrealized gains or losses reported in AOCI for

(4) held-to-maturity securities will be offset by the amortization of the premium or discount created from the transfer into held-to-maturity securities, which occurred at fair value. These unrealized gains or losses will be recorded over the remaining life of the security with no impact on future net income.

⁽⁵⁾ Relates to the recognition of unrealized gains and losses on cash flow hedges recorded in AOCI.

(d) New Accounting Standards

In January 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2016-01, "Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities," which amends the guidance in GAAP on the classification and measurement of financial instruments. The ASU significantly revises an entity's accounting related to (1) the classification and measurement of investments in equity securities and (2) the presentation of certain fair value changes for financial liabilities measured at fair value. The ASU also amends certain disclosure requirements associated with the fair value of financial instruments. The new standard is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017. Farmer Mac does not expect that adoption of the new guidance will have a material effect on Farmer Mac's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, "Leases," which provides new guidance intended to improve financial reporting about leasing transactions. The ASU will require organizations that lease assets to recognize on the balance sheet the assets and liabilities for the rights and obligations created by those leases. The ASU also will require disclosures to help investors and other financial statement users better understand the amount, timing, and uncertainty of cash flows arising from leases. The new standard is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018. Farmer Mac does not expect that adoption of the new guidance will have a material effect on Farmer Mac's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

Table of Contents

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-09, "Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting," which provides new guidance intended to simplify several aspects of accounting for employee share-based payment transactions including the accounting for income taxes, forfeitures, and statutory tax withholding requirements, as well as classification in the statement of cash flows. The new standard is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2016. Farmer Mac does not expect that adoption of the new guidance will have a material effect on Farmer Mac's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, "Financial Instruments—Credit Losses," which will require entities to measure all expected credit losses for financial assets held at the reporting date based on historical experience, current conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecasts. Entities will be required to use forward-looking information to form their credit loss estimates. The ASU will also require enhanced disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand significant estimates and judgments used in estimating credit losses, as well as the credit quality and underwriting standards of an entity's portfolio. The new standard is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2019. Early application will be permitted for all entities for fiscal years, and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning the new guidance on its consolidated financial statements.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-15, "Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments (a consensus of the Emerging Issues Task Force)," which amends the existing guidance to add or clarify current guidance in GAAP on the classification of certain cash receipts and payments in the statement of cash flows to reduce diversity in practice in how certain transactions are classified. The new standard is effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017. Farmer Mac does not expect that adoption of the new guidance will have a material effect on Farmer Mac's statement of cash flows.

(e)Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications of prior period information were made to conform to the current period presentation.

2. INVESTMENT SECURITIES

The following tables set forth information about Farmer Mac's investment securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 2.1

	Amount	mber 30, 2016 Unamortized g Premium/(Disco ds)	Amortized	Unrealize Gains	edUnrealiz Losses	ed Fair Value
Available-for-sale:						
Floating rate auction-rate certificates						
backed by Government guaranteed student loans	\$19,700	\$ —	\$19,700	\$ —	\$ (2,118) \$17,582
Floating rate asset-backed securities	52,406	(214)	52,192	2	(540) 51,654
Floating rate corporate debt securities	15,000		15,000	19		15,019
Floating rate Government/GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed securities	1,299,576	2,911	1,302,487	1,798	(3,594) 1,300,691
Fixed rate GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed securities ⁽¹⁾	582	2,694	3,276	4,430		7,706
Floating rate GSE subordinated debt	70,000		70,000		(3,596) 66,404
Fixed rate senior agency debt	362,295	154	362,449	98	(24) 362,523
Fixed rate U.S. Treasuries	1,178,776	353	1,179,129	524	(47) 1,179,606
Total available-for-sale	2,998,335	5,898	3,004,233	6,871	(9,919) 3,001,185
Total investment securities	\$2,998,335	\$ 5,898	\$3,004,233	\$ 6,871	\$ (9,919) \$3,001,185
(1) Eain value includes \$7.1 million of an	interest only	a a a sumiter with a s	ational amo	t = f + 1/6	7	

⁽¹⁾ Fair value includes \$7.1 million of an interest-only security with a notional amount of \$146.7 million.

	As of Dece	mber 31, 2015					
	Amount	Unamortized		Amortized	Unrealize	edUnrealiz	ed Fair Value
	Outstandin	g Premium/(Di	sco	ufitøst	Gains	Losses	Tall value
	(in thousan	ds)					
Available-for-sale:							
Floating rate auction-rate certificates							
backed by Government guaranteed	\$46,500	\$ —		\$46,500	\$ —	\$(1,576) \$44,924
student loans							
Floating rate asset-backed securities	74,744	(253)	74,491	14	(776) 73,729
Floating rate corporate debt securities	10,000			10,000		(9) 9,991
Fixed rate corporate debt securities	10,000	(1)	9,999		(5) 9,994
Floating rate Government/GSE	1,353,495	3,515		1,357,010	2,768	(4,319) 1,355,459
guaranteed mortgage-backed securities	1,555,495	5,515		1,337,010	2,700	(4,319) 1,555,459
Fixed rate GSE guaranteed	692	3,117		3,809	4,095		7,904
mortgage-backed securities ⁽¹⁾	092	5,117		3,809	4,095		7,904
Floating rate GSE subordinated debt	70,000			70,000		(3,751) 66,249
Fixed rate senior agency debt	214,000	(25)	213,975	12		213,987
Fixed rate U.S. Treasuries	993,680	(417)	993,263	2	(477) 992,788
Total available-for-sale	2,773,111	5,936		2,779,047	6,891	(10,913) 2,775,025
Trading:							

Floating rate asset-backed securities2,211-2,211-(1,720)491Total investment securities\$2,775,322\$5,936\$2,781,258\$6,891\$(12,633)\$2,775,516(1) Fair value includes \$7.2 million of an interest-only security with a notional amount of \$148.5 million.

Farmer Mac did not sell any securities from its available-for-sale investment portfolio during the three months ended September 30, 2016, compared to proceeds of \$8.7 million received in the same period in

Table of Contents

2015, resulting in gross realized gains of \$0.1 million. During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac received proceeds of \$186.8 million from the sale of securities from its available-for-sale investment portfolio, resulting in gross realized gains of \$0.1 million and gross realized losses of \$0.1 million, compared to proceeds of \$83.7 million for the same period in 2015, resulting in gross realized gains of \$0.1 million.

As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, unrealized losses on available-for-sale investment securities were as follows:

Table 2.2

	As of Septe Available-f Unrealized for less than 12 Fair Value (in thousan	or-Sale Se loss positi 2 months Unrealize Loss	curities on Unrealized for more than 1	-	
Floating rate auction-rate certificates backed by Government guaranteed student loans	\$—	\$ <i>—</i>	\$ 17,582	\$ (2,118)
Floating rate asset-backed securities	25,446	(95) 19,540	(445)
Floating rate Government/GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed securities	610,561	(1,874) 239,860	(1,720)
Floating rate GSE subordinated debt Fixed rate U.S. Treasuries Fixed rate senior agency debt Total	 368,017 49,932 \$1,053,956	(47 (24 \$ (2,040	66,404) —) —) \$ 343,386	(3,596 — \$ (7,879)
	for	or-Sale Se loss positi	curities onUnrealized for	-	
	Available-f Unrealized	or-Sale Se loss positi 2 months Unrealize Loss	curities on Unrealized for more than	-	
Floating rate auction-rate certificates backed by Government guaranteed student loans	Available-f Unrealized for less than 12 Fair Value	or-Sale Se loss positi 2 months Unrealize Loss	curities on Unrealized for more than 1	2 months Unrealiz	zed
guaranteed student loans Floating rate asset-backed securities Floating rate corporate debt securities Fixed rate corporate debt securities	Available-f Unrealized for less than 12 Fair Value (in thousan	for-Sale Se loss positi 2 months Unrealize Loss ds)	curities on Unrealized for more than 1 ^{ed} Fair Value	2 months Unrealiz Loss	zed
guaranteed student loans Floating rate asset-backed securities Floating rate corporate debt securities Fixed rate corporate debt securities Floating rate Government/GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed	Available-f Unrealized for less than 12 Fair Value (in thousan \$— 44,552 4,991	For-Sale Se loss positi 2 months Unrealize Loss ds) \$ — (464 (9	curities on Unrealized for more than 1 ed Fair Value \$ 18,124) 9,975) —	2 months Unrealiz Loss \$ (1,576	zed
guaranteed student loans Floating rate asset-backed securities Floating rate corporate debt securities Fixed rate corporate debt securities	Available-f Unrealized for less than 12 Fair Value (in thousan \$	For-Sale Se loss positi 2 months Unrealize Loss ds) \$	 con Unrealized for more than 1 ed Fair Value \$ 18,124) 9,975) —) — 	12 months Unrealiz Loss \$ (1,576 (312 — —)))

The unrealized losses presented above are principally due to a general widening of credit spreads from the dates of acquisition to September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, as applicable. The resulting decrease in fair values reflects

an increase in the perceived risk by the financial markets related to those securities. As of September 30, 2016, all of the investment securities in an unrealized loss position either were backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government or had credit ratings of at least "AA+," except one that was rated "A-." As of December 31, 2015, all of the investment securities in an unrealized loss

Table of Contents

position either were backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government or had credit ratings of at least "AA+," except three that were rated "A-." The unrealized losses were on 77 and 69 individual investment securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively.

As of September 30, 2016, 27 of the securities in loss positions had been in loss positions for more than 12 months and had a total unrealized loss of \$7.9 million. As of December 31, 2015, 17 of the securities in loss positions had been in loss positions for more than 12 months and had a total unrealized loss of \$6.6 million. Securities in unrealized loss positions for 12 months or longer have a fair value as of September 30, 2016 that is, on average, approximately 98 percent of their amortized cost basis. Farmer Mac believes that all of these unrealized losses are recoverable within a reasonable period of time by way of maturity or changes in credit spreads. Accordingly, Farmer Mac has concluded that none of the unrealized losses on these available-for-sale investment securities represents other-than-temporary impairment as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015.

Farmer Mac did not own any held-to-maturity investment securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015. As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac did not own any trading investment securities. As of December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac owned trading investment securities with an amortized cost of \$2.2 million, a fair value of \$0.5 million, and a weighted average yield of 4.41 percent.

The amortized cost, fair value, and weighted average yield of available-for-sale investment securities by remaining contractual maturity as of September 30, 2016 are set forth below. Asset-backed and mortgage-backed securities are included based on their final maturities, although the actual maturities may differ due to prepayments of the underlying assets.

Table 2.3

	As of September 30, 2016							
	Available-for-Sale Securities							
	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Weighted- Average Yield					
	(dollars in thousands)							
Due within one year	\$1,256,154	\$1,256,654	0.61%					
Due after one year through five years	529,229	529,322	0.99%					
Due after five years through ten years	393,580	393,905	1.18%					
Due after ten years	825,270	821,304	1.11%					
Total	\$3,004,233	\$3,001,185	0.89%					

Table of Contents

3. FARMER MAC GUARANTEED SECURITIES AND USDA SECURITIES

The following tables set forth information about on-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 3.1

	As of September 30, 2016							
	Unpaid Principal Balance (in thousand	Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds)	oun	Amortized tCost	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	¹ Fair Value	
Held-to-maturity: AgVantage Available-for-sale:	\$1,156,203	\$ (2,557)	\$1,153,646	\$13,203	\$(895)	\$1,165,954	
AgVantage	\$4,913,438	\$ (38)	\$4,913,400	\$51,458	\$(60,201)	\$4,904,657	
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities	32,364	(283)	32,081	743	_	32,824	
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	4,945,802	(321)	4,945,481	52,201	(60,201)	4,937,481	
USDA Securities Total available-for-sale Trading:	1,905,457 \$6,851,259	1,778 \$ 1,457		1,907,235 \$6,852,716	73,114 \$125,315	· · · ·) 1,980,327) \$6,917,808	
USDA Securities	\$21,958	\$ 1,406		\$23,364	\$207	\$(82)	\$23,489	
	As of Decer Unpaid Principal Balance (in thousand	mber 31, 2015 Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds)	oun	Amortized ttCost	Unrealized Gains	l Unrealized Losses	¹ Fair Value	
Held-to-maturity: AgVantage	Unpaid Principal Balance	Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds)	oun		Gains		¹ Fair Value \$1,281,817	
-	Unpaid Principal Balance (in thousand	Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds) \$ (415		tt C ost	Gains \$ 7,801	Losses \$—	Fair Value	
AgVantage Available-for-sale:	Unpaid Principal Balance (in thousand \$1,274,431	Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds) \$ (415		st,274,016	Gains \$ 7,801	Losses \$—	\$1,281,817	
AgVantage Available-for-sale: AgVantage Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA	Unpaid Principal Balance (in thousand \$1,274,431 \$4,164,952	Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds) \$ (415 \$ —		st)Cost \$1,274,016 \$4,164,952	Gains \$ 7,801 \$ 26,831	Losses \$ \$(70,539) 	\$1,281,817 \$4,121,244	
AgVantage Available-for-sale: AgVantage Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed	Unpaid Principal Balance (in thousand \$1,274,431 \$4,164,952 31,554	Unamortized Premium/(Disc ds) \$ (415 \$ (333 (333 1,890)	\$1,274,016 \$4,164,952 31,221	Gains \$ 7,801 \$ 26,831 140 26,971 37,160	Losses \$ \$(70,539) (70,539) (28)	 Fair Value \$1,281,817 \$4,121,244 \$1,361 	

As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, unrealized losses on held-to-maturity and available-for-sale on-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities were as follows:

Table 3.2

	As of September 30, 2016 Held-to-Maturity and Available-for-Sale Securities Unrealized loss positiob/nrealized loss position for for less than 12 months more than 12 months						
	Fair Value Unrealized Loss	Fair Value	Unrealized Loss				
	(in thousands)						
Held-to-maturity:							
AgVantage	\$404,105 \$ (895)	\$—	\$—				
Available-for-sale:							
AgVantage	\$847,890 \$ (2,110)	\$2,101,844	\$(58,091)				
USDA Securities		98,460	(22)				
Total available-for-sale	*\$847,890 $(2,110)$	\$2,200,304	\$(58,113)				
	As of December 31, 2	015					
	Available-for-Sale Se						
	Unrealized loss positi		lloss position				
	for	for	l loss position				
	less than 12 months		12 months				
	Unrealize	he	Unrealized				
	Fair Value Loss	⁴ Fair Value	Loss				
	(in thousands)						
Available-for-sale:							
AgVantage	\$1,193,866 \$(41,835) \$1,104,98	1 \$(28,704)				
USDA Securities		103,010	(28)				
Total available-for-sale	\$1,193,866 \$(41,835) \$1,207,99	1 \$(28,732)				

The unrealized losses presented above are principally due to higher interest rates from the date of acquisition to September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, as applicable. The credit exposure related to Farmer Mac's USDA Guarantees line of business is covered by the full faith and credit guarantee of the United States. The unrealized losses from AgVantage securities were on 25 available-for-sale securities as of September 30, 2016. There were four held-to-maturity AgVantage securities with an unrealized loss as of September 30, 2016. The unrealized losses from AgVantage securities were on 22 available-for-sale securities as of December 31, 2015. There were no unrealized losses from held-to-maturity securities as of December 31, 2015. As of September 30, 2016, 17 available-for-sale AgVantage securities had been in a loss position for more than 12 months with a total unrealized loss of \$58.1 million. As of December 31, 2015, 8 available-for-sale AgVantage securities had been in a loss of \$28.7 million. Farmer Mac has concluded that none of the unrealized losses on its held-to-maturity Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and available-for-sale Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities are other-than-temporary impairment as of either September 30, 2016 or December 31, 2015. Farmer Mac does not intend to sell these securities, and it is not more likely than not that Farmer Mac will be required to sell the securities before recovery of the amortized cost basis.

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, Farmer Mac did not sell any Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities.

The amortized cost, fair value, and weighted average yield of available-for-sale and held-to-maturity Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities by remaining contractual maturity as of September 30, 2016 are set forth below. The balances presented are based on their final maturities, although the actual maturities may differ due to prepayments of the underlying assets.

Table 3.3

	As of September 30, 2016 Available-for-Sale Securities					
	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Weighted- Average Yield			
Due within one year	(dollars in thousands)					
	\$313,714 \$314,376		1.39	%		
Due after one year through five years	2,726,577	2,756,149	1.79	%		
Due after five years through ten years	1,299,644	1,321,453	2.05	%		
Due after ten years	2,512,781	2,525,830	2.63	%		
Total	\$6,852,716	\$6,917,808	2.13	%		
	As of September 30, 2016 Held-to-Maturity Securities					
	Amortized	Weighted-				
	Cost	Fair Value	Average			
	Cost		Yield			
	(dollars in thousands)					
Due within one year	\$407,942	\$408,699	1.60	%		
Due after one year through five years	693,616	701,844	1.94	%		
Due after five years through ten years	52,088	55,411	3.24	%		
Total	\$1,153,646	\$1,165,954	1.88	%		

As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac owned trading USDA Securities with an amortized cost of \$23.4 million, a fair value of \$23.5 million, and a weighted average yield of 5.48 percent. As of December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac owned trading USDA Securities with an amortized cost of \$29.1 million, a fair value of \$29.0 million, and a weighted average yield of 5.53 percent.

4. FINANCIAL DERIVATIVES

Farmer Mac enters into financial derivative transactions principally to protect against risk from the effects of market price or interest rate movements on the value of certain assets, future cash flows, or debt issuance, and not for trading or speculative purposes. Certain financial derivatives are designated as fair value hedges of fixed rate assets, primarily classified as available-for-sale, to protect against fair value changes in the assets related to a benchmark interest rate (i.e., LIBOR). Other financial derivatives are designated as cash flow hedges to mitigate the volatility of future interest rate payments on floating rate debt.

All financial derivatives are recorded on the balance sheet at fair value as a freestanding asset or liability. Changes in the fair values of financial derivatives not designated as cash flow hedges are reported in

"(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" in the consolidated statements of operations. For financial derivatives designated in fair value hedging relationships, changes in the fair values of the hedged items, which are primarily fixed rate AgVantage securities, related to the risk being hedged are also reported in "(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" in the consolidated statements of operations. Interest accruals on derivatives designated in fair value hedging relationships are recorded in "Net interest income" in the consolidated statements of operations. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the amount of interest expense recognized on those derivatives was \$4.0 million and \$12.9 million, respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, the amount of interest expense recognized on those derivatives was \$5.7 million and \$16.8 million, respectively. For financial derivatives designated in cash flow hedging relationships, the effective portion of the derivative gain/loss is recorded in other comprehensive income and any ineffective portion is recognized immediately in "(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" in the consolidated statements of operations. Because the hedging instrument is an interest rate swap and the hedged forecasted transactions are future interest payments on variable-rate debt, amounts recorded in other comprehensive income are reclassified to "Total interest expense" in conjunction with the recognition of interest expense on the debt. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, \$0.5 million and \$1.5 million, respectively, was reclassified out of other comprehensive income into interest expense. For for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, \$0.4 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, was reclassified out of other comprehensive income into interest expense. As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac expects to reclassify \$1.9 million pretax, or \$1.2 million after-tax, from accumulated other comprehensive income, net of tax, to earnings over the next twelve months. This amount could differ from amounts actually recognized due to changes in interest rates, hedge de-designations, and the addition of other hedges subsequent to September 30, 2016. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, there were no gains or losses from interest rate swaps designated as cash flow hedges reclassified to earnings because it became probable the original forecasted transaction would not occur.

Table of Contents

The following tables summarize information related to Farmer Mac's financial derivatives on a gross basis without giving consideration to master netting arrangements as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 and the effects of financial derivatives on the consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 4.1

	As of Septe	tember 30, 2016 Fair Value		Weighted-	Weighted-	Weighted-	Weighted- Average
	Notional Amount	Asset	(Liability)	Average	Average Receive Rate	Average Forward Price	Remaining Life (in years)
	(dollars in the	housand	s)				
Fair value hedges: Interest rate swaps:							
Pay fixed non-callable	\$1,642,609	\$598	\$(56,979) 1.73%	0.76%		4.89
Receive fixed non-callable	30,000	565	_	0.97%	1.75%		3.71
Cash flow hedges: Interest rate swaps:							
Pay fixed non-callable No hedge designation:	181,000	24	(8,112) 2.21%	0.94%		7.23
Interest rate swaps:							
Pay fixed non-callable	439,762		(56,313) 4.07%	0.72%		6.10
Receive fixed non-callable	5,442,968	3,440	(2,028) 0.62%	0.66%		0.47
Receive fixed callable	30,000		(44) 0.70%	0.58%		0.58
Basis swaps	475,000		(439) 0.70%	0.61%		0.78
Treasury futures	20,200		(49)		130.88	
Credit valuation adjustment		_	168				
Total financial derivative	s\$8,261,539	\$4,627	\$(123,796)			
Collateral pledged			89,732				
Net amount		\$4,627	\$(34,064)			

As of December 31, 2015 Fair Value Weighted Weighted	ted-
Weighted-Weighted-Weighted-Notional AmountAsset(Liability)AverageAverage Receive Pay RateAverage Forwa Price	Remaining
(dollars in thousands)	
Fair value hedges:	
Interest rate swaps:	
Pay fixed non-callable \$1,276,285 \$949 \$(26,703) 2.35% 0.37%	4.16
Cash flow hedges:	
Interest rate swaps:	
Pay fixed non-callable 119,000 8 (1,381) 2.25% 0.64%	7.03
No hedge designation:	
Interest rate swaps: Pay fixed non-callable 454,041 229 (44,528) 3.73% 0.33%	6.02
Pay fixed non-callable 454,041 229 (44,528) 3.73% 0.33% Receive fixed 5.50 6.50 6.50 6.51% 6.55%	0.02
non-callable 5,590,638 2,384 (4,205) 0.31% 0.47%	0.57
Receive fixed callable $230,000 - (421) 0.41\% 0.91\%$	2.26
Basis swaps 725,000 232 (131) 0.22% 0.38%	2.33
Treasury futures 35,000 19 — 125.96	
Credit valuation (5) 170	
adjustment	
Total financial derivatives \$8,429,964 \$3,816 \$(77,199)	
Collateral pledged — 37,986	
Net amount \$3,816 \$(39,213)	

Table 4.2

	(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities							
	For the Three Months			For the Nine Months				
	Ended			Ended			Ia	
	SeptemberSeptember 30,			· · ·				
	2016	~~~	2015		30, 2016		30, 201	3
Eair value hadaaa	(in thou	sa	inds)					
Fair value hedges:	¢ 11 076	-	¢ (12 CAC	``	¢ (20.062		¢ (1 220	• •
Interest rate swaps ⁽¹⁾	\$11,276		\$ (12,646)	\$(30,062	.)		,)
Hedged items	(10,550)	-		35,778		13,356	
Gains on fair value hedges	726		3,188		5,716		9,026	
Cash flow hedges:								
Loss recognized (ineffective portion)	(68)	(57)	(322)	(424)
Losses on cash flow hedges	(68)	(57)	(322)	(424)
No hedge designation:								
Interest rate swaps	(2,333)	(11,421)	(16,820)	(5,213)
Agency forwards	79		(966)	(789)	(2,108)
Treasury futures	(5)	(312)	(864)	(342)
Losses on financial derivatives not designated in hedging relationships			(12,699	Ś			(7,663	Ś
(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities			\$ (9,568		\$(13,079		· ·	,
(200000) Sumo on manetal derivatives and nedging activities	ψ(1,001	,	$\Psi(7,500)$)	$\psi(15,07)$,	ψ)))	

Included in the assessment of hedge effectiveness as of September 30, 2016, but excluded from the amounts in the table, were losses of \$1.0 million and \$4.2 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, attributable to the fair value of the swaps at the inception of the hedging relationship. Accordingly, the amounts

(1) recognized as hedge ineffectiveness for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 were losses of \$0.2 million and gains of \$1.5 million, respectively. The comparable amounts as of September 30, 2015 were losses of \$2.9 million and \$8.6 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, attributable to the fair value of the swaps at the inception of the hedging relationship and, accordingly, gains of \$0.3 million and \$0.4 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, attributable to the fair value of the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, attributable to the fair value of the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, attributable to hedge ineffectiveness.

Table of Contents

As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac's credit exposure to interest rate swap counterparties, excluding netting arrangements and any adjustment for nonperformance risk, but including accrued interest, was \$12.1 million and \$6.4 million, respectively; however, including netting arrangements and accrued interest, Farmer Mac's credit exposure was zero and \$47,000 as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac held no cash as collateral for its derivatives in net asset positions and had no uncollateralized net asset positions. As of December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac held no cash collateral for its derivatives in net asset positions, resulting in uncollateralized net asset positions of \$47,000.

As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the fair value of Farmer Mac's derivatives in a net liability position including accrued interest but excluding netting arrangements and any adjustment for nonperformance risk, was \$132.3 million and \$90.1 million, respectively; however, including netting arrangements and accrued interest, the fair value of Farmer Mac's derivatives in a net liability position at the counterparty level, was \$117.6 million and \$83.2 million as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. Farmer Mac posted cash of \$89.7 million and no investment securities as of September 30, 2016 and posted cash of \$38.0 million and no investment securities as of December 31, 2015. Farmer Mac records posted cash as a reduction in the outstanding balance of cash and cash equivalents and an increase in the balance of prepaid expenses and other assets. Any investment securities posted as collateral are included in the investment securities balances on the consolidated balance sheets. If Farmer Mac had breached certain provisions of the derivative contracts as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, it could have been required to settle its obligations under the agreements or post additional collateral of \$27.9 million and \$45.2 million, respectively. As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, there were no financial derivatives in a net payable position where Farmer Mac was required to pledge collateral which the counterparty had the right to sell or repledge.

For certain derivatives, Farmer Mac clears interest rate swaps through a clearinghouse. Farmer Mac posts initial and variation margin to the clearinghouses through which centrally-cleared derivatives and futures contracts are traded. These collateral postings expose Farmer Mac to institutional credit risk in the event that either the clearinghouse or the futures commission merchant that Farmer Mac uses to post collateral to the clearinghouse fails to meet its obligations. Conversely, the use of centrally-cleared derivatives mitigates Farmer Mac's credit risk to individual counterparties because clearinghouses assume the credit risk among counterparties in centrally-cleared derivatives transactions. Of Farmer Mac's \$8.2 billion notional amount of interest rate swaps outstanding as of September 30, 2016, \$7.3 billion were cleared through swap clearinghouses. Of Farmer Mac's \$8.4 billion notional amount of interest rate swaps outstanding as of December 31, 2015, \$6.2 billion were cleared through swap clearinghouses.

5. LOANS AND ALLOWANCE FOR LOSSES

Loans

Farmer Mac classifies loans as either held for investment or held for sale. Loans held for investment are recorded at the unpaid principal balance, net of unamortized premium or discount and other cost adjustments. Loans held for sale are reported at the lower of cost or fair value determined on a pooled basis. As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac had no loans held for sale. The following table displays the composition of the loan balances as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 5.1

	As of September 30, 2016 In			As of Decen		
	Unsecuritize	dConsolidated	Total	Unsecuritize	dConsolidated	Total
		Trusts			Trusts	
	(in thousand	s)				
Farm & Ranch	\$2,298,714	\$1,039,770	\$3,338,484	\$2,249,864	\$ 708,111	\$2,957,975
Rural Utilities	993,139		993,139	1,008,126		1,008,126
Total unpaid principal balance ⁽¹⁾	3,291,853	1,039,770	4,331,623	3,257,990	708,111	3,966,101
Unamortized premiums, discounts and other cost basis adjustments	7,765	_	7,765	423		423
Total loans Allowance for loan losses Total loans, net of allowance	3,299,618 (4,049) \$3,295,569	1,039,770 (905) \$1,038,865	4,339,388 (4,954) \$4,334,434	3,258,413 (3,736) \$3,254,677	708,111 (744) \$ 707,367	3,966,524 (4,480) \$3,962,044

(1) Unpaid principal balance is the basis of presentation in disclosures of outstanding balances for Farmer Mac's lines of business.

Allowance for Losses

Farmer Mac maintains an allowance for losses presented in two components on its consolidated balance sheets: (1) an allowance for loan losses to account for estimated probable losses on loans held, and (2) a reserve for losses to account for estimated probable losses on loans underlying LTSPCs and off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage securities). As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac's total allowances for losses were \$6.9 million and \$6.6 million, respectively. See Note 6 for more information about off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and LTSPCs.

The following is a summary of the changes in the total allowance for losses for the three and nine months months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 5.2

	As of Se	ptember 3	30	, 2016		As of Se	ptember 30	, 2015	
	Allowan	Reserve		Total		Allowan	ce Reserve	Total	
	for Loan	for Losse	20	Allowanc	e	for Loan	Reserve for Losses	Allowan	ce
	Losses	101 L0550	-0	for Losses	S	Losses	IUI LUSSES	for Losse	es
	(in thous	sands)							
For the Three Months Ended:									
Beginning Balance	\$4,893	\$ 2,191		\$ 7,084		\$5,939	\$ 4,637	\$10,576	
Provision for/(release of) losses	191	(222)	(31)	(1,164)	861	(303)
Charge-offs	(130)			(130)				
Ending Balance	\$4,954	\$ 1,969		\$ 6,923		\$4,775	\$ 5,498	\$10,273	
For the Nine Months Ended:									
Beginning Balance	\$4,480	\$ 2,083		\$ 6,563		\$5,864	\$ 4,263	\$10,127	
Provision for/(release of) losses	604	(114)	490		(978)	1,235	257	
Charge-offs	(130)			(130)	(111)	_	(111)
Ending Balance	\$4,954	\$ 1,969		\$ 6,923		\$4,775	\$ 5,498	\$10,273	

During third quarter 2016, Farmer Mac recorded provisions to its allowance for loan losses of \$0.2 million and releases to its reserve for losses of \$0.2 million. The provisions to the allowance for loan losses recorded during third quarter 2016 were attributable to an increase in the general allowance due to overall net volume growth in on-balance sheet Farm & Ranch loans and downgrades in risk ratings for a small number of loans. The releases to the reserve for losses recorded during the three months ended September 30, 2016 were attributable to the release of a specific reserve on an impaired livestock loan underlying an LTSPC that was required to be removed from the LTSPC pool by the originator during third quarter 2016. Farmer Mac recorded \$0.1 million of charge-offs to its allowance for loan losses during third quarter 2016.

During third quarter 2015, Farmer Mac recorded releases to its allowance for loan losses of \$1.2 million and provisions to its reserve for losses of \$0.9 million. The releases to the allowance for loan losses recorded during third quarter 2015 were primarily attributable to a reduction in the specific allowance for a permanent planting loan based on the updated appraised value of the collateral underlying such loan. The provisions to the reserve for losses recorded during third quarter 2015 were attributable to an increase in the specific allowance on two impaired canola facility loans underlying an LTSPC with one borrower. Farmer Mac recorded no charge-offs to its allowance for loan losses during third quarter 2015.

The following tables present the changes in the total allowance for losses for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 by commodity type:

Table 5.3

	September 30, 2016						
	Crops	Permanent Plantings	Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Other	Total
	(in thou	isands)			U		
For the Three Months Ended:	\$ 2 4 4 4	* • • • •	.		• • • •	.	•• ••••
Beginning Balance		\$ 1,144	\$ 1,906	\$ 447 26	\$ 473	\$ 3	\$7,084
Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs	105	198	(354)	36 (130)	(13)	(1)	(31) (130)
Ending Balance	\$3,214	\$ 1,342	\$ 1,552	\$ 353	\$ 460	\$ 2	\$6,923
For the Nine Months Ended:							
Beginning Balance	\$2,791		\$ 1,781	\$ 408	\$ 649	\$ 3	\$6,563
Provision for/(release of) losses	423	411	(229)	75	(189)	(1)	490
Charge-offs Ending Balance	<u> </u>	\$ 1,342		(130) \$353	\$ 460	\$ 2	(130) \$6,923
Ending Datance	\$3,214	φ 1,542	\$ 1,332	\$ 555	φ 400	φΖ	\$0,925
	September 30, 2015						
	Septem	ber 30, 201	5				
	Septem Crops	ber 30, 201 Permanent Plantings		Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Other	Total
		Permanent Plantings			U	Other	Total
For the Three Months Ended:	Crops (in thou	Permanent Plantings Isands)	Livestock	Farm	Storage and Processing		
Beginning Balance	Crops (in thou \$2,653	Permanent Plantings usands) \$ 2,221	Livestock \$ 1,760	Farm \$ 433	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502	Other	\$10,576
Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses	Crops (in thou \$2,653	Permanent Plantings Isands)	Livestock	Farm \$ 433	Storage and Processing		
Beginning Balance	Crops (in thou \$2,653 110	Permanent Plantings usands) \$ 2,221	Livestock \$ 1,760	Farm \$ 433	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502		\$10,576
Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs	Crops (in thou \$2,653 110	Permanent Plantings usands) \$ 2,221 (1,151)	Livestock \$ 1,760 39	Farm \$ 433 (49)	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502 748 	\$ 7 	\$10,576 (303)
Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs Ending Balance For the Nine Months Ended Beginning Balance	Crops (in thou \$2,653 110 \$2,763 \$2,519	Permanent Plantings usands) \$ 2,221 (1,151) \$ 1,070 \$ 2,159	Livestock \$ 1,760 39 \$ 1,799 \$ 1,423	Farm \$ 433 (49) \$ 384 \$ 467	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502 748 	\$ 7 	\$10,576 (303) \$10,273 \$10,127
Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs Ending Balance For the Nine Months Ended Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses	Crops (in thou \$2,653 110 \$2,763 \$2,519	Permanent Plantings usands) \$ 2,221 (1,151) \$ 1,070	Livestock \$ 1,760 39 	Farm \$ 433 (49) 	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502 748 	\$7 \$7	\$10,576 (303) \$10,273 \$10,127 257
Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs Ending Balance For the Nine Months Ended Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs	Crops (in thou \$2,653 110 \$2,763 \$2,519 244 	Permanent Plantings sands) \$ 2,221 (1,151) \$ 1,070 \$ 2,159 (1,089) 	Livestock \$ 1,760 39 \$ 1,799 \$ 1,423 376 	Farm \$ 433 (49) - \$ 384 \$ 467 28 (111)	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502 748 	\$ 7 \$ 7 	\$10,576 (303) \$10,273 \$10,127 257 (111)
Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses Charge-offs Ending Balance For the Nine Months Ended Beginning Balance Provision for/(release of) losses	Crops (in thou \$2,653 110 \$2,763 \$2,519 244 	Permanent Plantings usands) \$ 2,221 (1,151) \$ 1,070 \$ 2,159	Livestock \$ 1,760 39 \$ 1,799 \$ 1,423	Farm \$ 433 (49) 	Storage and Processing \$ 3,502 748 	\$7 \$7	\$10,576 (303) \$10,273 \$10,127 257

Table of Contents

The following tables present the unpaid principal balances of loans held and loans underlying LTSPCs and off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage securities) and the related total allowance for losses by impairment method and commodity type as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 5.4

	As of September 30, 2016						
	Crops	Permanent Plantings	Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Other	Total
	(in thousand	ds)			-		
Ending Balance:							
Collectively evaluated for							
impairment:							
On-balance sheet	\$2,051,432		\$501,713	\$162,029		\$8,790	\$3,279,932
Off-balance sheet	1,284,363	453,183	748,908	122,768	32,901	4,813	2,646,936
Total	\$3,335,795	\$997,420	\$1,250,621	\$284,797	\$ 44,632	\$13,603	\$5,926,868
Individually evaluated for							
impairment:							
On-balance sheet	\$26,788	\$17,783	\$6,976	\$7,005	\$ —	\$—	\$58,552
Off-balance sheet	9,999	2,895	5,536	878		<u> </u>	19,308
Total	\$36,787	\$20,678	\$12,512	\$7,883	\$ —	\$—	\$77,860
Total Farm & Ranch loans:							
On-balance sheet	\$2,078,220	-	\$508,689	\$169,034	-	\$8,790	\$3,338,484
Off-balance sheet	1,294,362	456,078	754,444	123,646	32,901	4,813	2,666,244
Total	\$3,372,582	\$1,018,098	\$1,263,133	\$292,680	\$ 44,632	\$13,603	\$6,004,728
Allowance for Losses:							
Collectively evaluated for							
impairment:	* · · · ·	*	* -	*	* • •	+	** ***
On-balance sheet	\$1,947	\$579	\$757	\$146	\$ 34	\$—	\$3,463
Off-balance sheet	498	259	271	52	426	2	1,508
Total	\$2,445	\$838	\$1,028	\$198	\$ 460	\$2	\$4,971
Individually evaluated for							
impairment:	• • • • •	• • • •
On-balance sheet	\$473	\$479	\$410	\$129	\$ —	\$—	\$1,491
Off-balance sheet	296	25	114	26			461
Total	\$769	\$504	\$524	\$155	\$ —	\$—	\$1,952
Total Farm & Ranch loans:	.	* * * *		••••••••••••••	* • • •	.	* * * * * *
On-balance sheet	\$2,420	\$1,058	\$1,167	\$275	\$ 34	\$—	\$4,954
Off-balance sheet	794 #2.214	284	385	78 #252	426	2	1,969
Total	\$3,214	\$1,342	\$1,552	\$353	\$ 460	\$2	\$6,923

	As of December 31, 2015						
	Crops	Permanent Plantings	Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Other	Total
	(in thousand	ds)			U		
Ending Balance:							
Collectively evaluated for							
impairment:							
On-balance sheet	\$1,911,039	\$433,654	\$444,320	\$92,712	\$ 15,944	\$3,199	\$2,900,868
Off-balance sheet	1,313,872	483,473	777,663	110,378	56,208	7,142	2,748,736
Total	\$3,224,911	\$917,127	\$1,221,983	\$203,090	\$ 72,152	\$10,341	\$5,649,604
Individually evaluated for							
impairment:							
On-balance sheet	\$12,803	\$21,247	\$5,958	\$7,261	\$ 9,838	\$—	\$57,107
Off-balance sheet	5,937	3,037	8,840	774	—	—	18,588
Total	\$18,740	\$24,284	\$14,798	\$8,035	\$ 9,838	\$—	\$75,695
Total Farm & Ranch loans:							
On-balance sheet	\$1,923,842	\$454,901	\$450,278	\$99,973	\$ 25,782	\$3,199	\$2,957,975
Off-balance sheet	1,319,809	486,510	786,503	111,152	56,208	7,142	2,767,324
Total	\$3,243,651	\$941,411	\$1,236,781	\$211,125	\$ 81,990	\$10,341	\$5,725,299
Allowance for Losses:							
Collectively evaluated for							
impairment:							
On-balance sheet	\$1,968	\$434	\$702	\$116	\$ 167	\$—	\$3,387
Off-balance sheet	347	137	292	65	482	3	1,326
Total	\$2,315	\$571	\$994	\$181	\$ 649	\$3	\$4,713
Individually evaluated for							
impairment:							
On-balance sheet	\$290	\$218	\$384	\$201	\$ —	\$—	\$1,093
Off-balance sheet	186	142	403	26			757
Total	\$476	\$360	\$787	\$227	\$ —	\$—	\$1,850
Total Farm & Ranch loans:							
On-balance sheet	\$2,258	\$652	\$1,086	\$317	\$ 167	\$—	\$4,480
Off-balance sheet	533	279	695	91	482	3	2,083
Total	\$2,791	\$931	\$1,781	\$408	\$ 649	\$3	\$6,563

The following tables present by commodity type the unpaid principal balances, recorded investment, and specific allowance for losses related to impaired loans and the recorded investment in loans on nonaccrual status as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 5.5

	As of September 30, 2016						
	Crops	Permanent Plantings	^t Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage a Processi		er Total
	(in thou	usands)				-	
Impaired Loans:							
With no specific allowance:							
Recorded investment	\$6,851	\$ 9,217	\$ 2,423	\$ 1,709	\$	—\$	-\$20,200
Unpaid principal balance	6,838	9,204	2,422	1,706			20,170
With a specific allowance:							
Recorded investment ⁽¹⁾	29,985	11,494	9,993	6,187			57,659
Unpaid principal balance	29,949	11,474	10,090	6,177	_		57,690
Associated allowance	769	504	524	155	_		1,952
Total:							
Recorded investment	36,836	20,711	12,416	7,896	_		77,859
Unpaid principal balance	36,787	20,678	12,512	7,883	_		77,860
Associated allowance	769	504	524	155			1,952
Recorded investment of loans on nonaccrual status ⁽²⁾	\$7,964	\$ 9,859	\$ 3,292	\$ 5,456	\$	—\$	-\$26,571

Impairment analysis was performed in the aggregate in consideration of similar risk characteristics of the assets

⁽¹⁾ and historical statistics on \$55.5 million (71 percent) of impaired loans as of September 30, 2016, which resulted in a specific allowance of \$1.3 million.

(2) Includes \$10.6 million of loans that are less than 90 days delinquent but which have not met Farmer Mac's performance criteria for returning to accrual status.

As of December 31, 2015

	Crops	Permanent Plantings	Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Oth	er Total
	(in thou	isands)			_		
Impaired Loans:							
With no specific allowance:							
Recorded investment	\$3,772	\$ 12,340	\$ 5,644	\$ 1,851	\$ —	\$	-\$23,607
Unpaid principal balance	3,720	12,346	5,645	1,851			23,562
With a specific allowance:							
Recorded investment ⁽¹⁾	15,103	11,939	9,050	6,185	9,838		52,115
Unpaid principal balance	15,020	11,938	9,153	6,184	9,838		52,133
Associated allowance	476	360	787	227			1,850
Total:							
Recorded investment	18,875	24,279	14,694	8,036	9,838		75,722
Unpaid principal balance	18,740	24,284	14,798	8,035	9,838		75,695
Associated allowance	476	360	787	227	_	—	1,850
	\$5,105	\$ 16,546	\$ 4,313	\$ 5,870	\$ 9,838	\$	-\$41,672

Recorded investment of loans on nonaccrual status⁽²⁾

Impairment analysis was performed in the aggregate in consideration of similar risk characteristics of the assets ⁽¹⁾ and historical statistics on \$46.4 million (61 percent) of impaired loans as of December 31, 2015, which resulted

in a specific allowance of \$1.0 million. (2) Includes \$14.7 million of loans that are less than 90 days delinquent but which have not met Farmer Mac's performance criteria for returning to accrual status.

The following table presents by commodity type the average recorded investment and interest income recognized on impaired loans for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 5.6

	September 30, 2016						
	Crops	Permanen Plantings	t Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Oth	er Total
	(in thou	sands)			U		
For the Three Months Ended: Average recorded investment in impaired loar Income recognized on impaired loans	ns \$ 33,032 46	2 \$ 22,980 236	\$ 12,120 81	\$ 8,172 74	\$ — —	\$	-\$76,304 437
For the Nine Months Ended:							
Average recorded investment in impaired loar Income recognized on impaired loans	ns \$ 28,293 108	3 \$ 25,277 789	\$ 13,704 229	\$ 8,654 251	\$ 4,668 —	\$ 	-\$80,596 1,377
September 30, 2015							
	Crops	Permanent Plantings	Livestock	Part-time Farm	Ag. Storage and Processing	Othe	r Total
	(in thous	ands)			6		
For the Three Months Ended: Average recorded investment in impaired loans	\$27,133	\$ 37,911	\$ 12,534	\$ 9,989	\$ 13,500	\$	-\$101,067
Income recognized on impaired loans	33	234	76	76	_		419
For the Nine Months Ended:							
Average recorded investment in impaired loans	\$23,176	\$ 39,337	\$ 13,923	\$11,248	\$ 6,750	\$	-\$94,434
Income recognized on impaired loans	373	459	273	226	_		1,331

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, there were no troubled debt restructurings ("TDRs"). For the three months ended September 30, 2015, there were no TDRs. For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, the recorded investment of loans determined to be TDRs was \$1.1 million both before and after restructuring. As of September 30, 2016 and 2015, there were no TDRs identified during the previous 12 months that were in default under the modified terms. The impact of TDRs on Farmer Mac's allowance for loan losses was immaterial for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

When particular criteria are met, such as the default of the borrower, Farmer Mac becomes entitled to purchase the defaulted loans underlying Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities (commonly referred to as "removal-of-account" provisions). Farmer Mac records all such defaulted loans at their unpaid principal balance during the period in which Farmer Mac becomes entitled to purchase the loans and therefore regains effective control over the transferred loans. In accordance with the terms of all LTSPCs, Farmer Mac acquires loans that are either 90 days or 120 days delinquent (depending on the provisions of the applicable agreement) upon the request of the counterparty. Subsequent to the purchase, these defaulted loans are treated as nonaccrual loans and, therefore, interest is accounted for on the cash

basis. Any decreases in expected cash flows are recognized as impairment.

Table of Contents

During the three months ended September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac purchased three defaulted loans having an unpaid principal balance of \$1.1 million from pools underlying LTSPCs and Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities. During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac purchased eight defaulted loans having an unpaid principal balance of \$2.5 million from pools underlying LTSPCs and Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, Farmer Mac purchased one defaulted loan having an unpaid principal balance of \$0.3 million from a pool underlying a Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Security. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, Farmer Mac purchased one defaulted loan having an unpaid principal balance of \$0.3 million from a pool underlying a Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Security. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, Farmer Mac purchased three defaulted loans having an unpaid principal balance of \$2.2 million from pools underlying Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Security.

The following tables present information related to Farmer Mac's acquisition of defaulted loans for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 and the outstanding balances and carrying amounts of all such loans as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 5.7

	Mont Septe	ne Three hs Ended er fibpt e30be 2015	For the N Ended r 3S eptembe 2016		
		ousands)	2010	2010	
Unpaid principal balance at acquisition date:					
Loans underlying LTSPCs	\$852	\$ -	-\$ 2,118	\$	
Loans underlying off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage securities)	250	263	398	2,244	
Total unpaid principal balance at acquisition date	1,102	263	2,516	2,244	
Contractually required payments receivable	1,109	264	2,544	2,334	
Impairment recognized subsequent to acquisition		1	208	110	
Recovery/release of allowance for all outstanding acquired defaulted loans	21	882	31	1,003	

As of SeptembeDe0ember 2016 31, 2015 (in thousands) Outstanding balance \$15,447 \$ 36,195 Carrying amount 13,815 34,015

Table of Contents

Net credit losses and 90-day delinquencies as of and for the periods indicated for loans held and loans underlying off-balance sheet Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage securities) and LTSPCs are presented in the table below. As of September 30, 2016, there were no delinquencies and no probable losses inherent in Farmer Mac's Rural Utilities loan portfolio and Farmer Mac had not experienced credit losses on any Rural Utilities loans.

Table 5.8

	90-Day Delinquencies ⁽¹⁾		Net Credit Losses			
	As of		For the Ended	e Ni	ne Months	
	Septemb	· Septem SeepBember 30,				
	2016	31, 2015	2016	20	15	
	(in thous	ands)				
On-balance sheet assets:						
Farm & Ranch:						
Loans	\$16,016	\$ 26,935	\$ 154	\$	160	
Total on-balance sheet	\$16,016	\$ 26,935	\$ 154	\$	160	
Off-balance sheet assets:						
Farm & Ranch:						
LTSPCs	\$2,361	\$ 5,201	\$ —	\$	—	
Total off-balance sheet	\$2,361	\$ 5,201	\$ —	\$		
Total	\$18,377	\$ 32,136	\$154	\$	160	

Includes loans and loans underlying off-balance sheet Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage ⁽¹⁾ securities) and LTSPCs that are 90 days or more past due, in foreclosure, or in bankruptcy, excluding loans performing under either their original loan terms or a court-approved bankruptcy plan.

Of the \$16.0 million of on-balance sheet loans reported as 90-day delinquencies as of September 30, 2016, \$0.3 million were loans subject to "removal-of-account" provisions. Of the \$26.9 million of on-balance sheet loans reported as 90-day delinquencies as of December 31, 2015, none were loans subject to "removal-of-account" provisions.

Credit Quality Indicators

The following tables present credit quality indicators related to Farm & Ranch loans held and loans underlying LTSPCs and off-balance sheet Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage securities) as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 5.9

14010 3.9	As of September 30, 2016						
					Ag.		
	Crops	Permanent Plantings	Livestock	Part-time Farm	Storage and Processing	Other	Total
	(in thousand	ls)			110000000000000000000000000000000000000		
Credit risk profile by internally assigned grade ⁽¹⁾ On-balance sheet:	()					
Acceptable	\$2,019,856	\$ 532 007	\$464,122	\$160,120	¢ 11 721	\$8,790	\$3,196,626
Special mention ⁽²⁾	\$2,019,830 31,576	\$332,007 12,229	37,591	\$100,120 1,909	φ11,/ 3 1	\$0,790	\$3,190,020 83,305
Substandard ⁽³⁾	26,788	17,784	6,976	7,005	_	_	58,553
Total on-balance sheet	\$2,078,220		\$508,689	\$169,034	\$ 11 731	\$8,790	\$3,338,484
Off-Balance Sheet:	<i>4_,0,0,0</i>	¢00 2 ,020	<i><i><i>vvvvvvvvvvvvv</i></i></i>	<i>q</i> 107,00 .	<i>• 11,701</i>	<i>¢</i> 0,770	\$2,223,131
Acceptable	\$1,203,775	\$418,765	\$710,670	\$117,897	\$ 30.854	\$4,216	\$2,486,177
Special mention $^{(2)}$	58,946	17,375	25,260	1,117	2,047	502	105,247
Substandard ⁽³⁾	31,641	19,938	18,514	4,632		95	74,820
Total off-balance sheet	\$1,294,362	\$456,078	\$754,444	\$123,646	\$ 32,901	\$4,813	\$2,666,244
Total Ending Balance:							
Acceptable	\$3,223,631	\$950,772	\$1,174,792	\$278,017	\$ 42,585	\$13,006	\$5,682,803
Special mention ⁽²⁾	90,522	29,604	62,851	3,026	2,047	502	188,552
Substandard ⁽³⁾	58,429	37,722	25,490	11,637		95	133,373
Total	\$3,372,582	\$1,018,098	\$1,263,133	\$292,680	\$ 44,632	\$13,603	\$6,004,728
Commodity analysis of past due loans ⁽¹⁾							
On-balance sheet	\$7,021	\$5,423	\$1,382	\$2,190	\$ —	\$ —	\$16,016
Off-balance sheet	1,577	15	306	463			2,361
90 days or more past due	\$8,598	\$5,438	\$1,688	\$2,653	\$—	\$—	\$18,377
A mounts represent uppoid princip	nol holomoo o	f mials matad 1	and which	a the hoois	Earmar Ma	a usas ta	analyza ita

(1) Amounts represent unpaid principal balance of risk-rated loans, which is the basis Farmer Mac uses to analyze its portfolio, and recorded investment of past due loans.

(2) Assets in the "Special mention" category generally have potential weaknesses due to performance issues but are currently considered to be adequately secured.

Substandard assets have a well-defined weakness or weaknesses and there is a distinct possibility that some loss (3) will be sustained if deficiencies are not corrected.

As of December 31, 2015 Ag. Permanent Livestock Part-time Storage Crops Other Total Plantings Farm and Processing (in thousands) Credit risk profile by internally assigned grade⁽¹⁾ On-balance sheet: Acceptable \$89,541 \$3,199 \$1,888,762 \$431,038 \$409,003 \$ 15,944 \$2,837,487 Special mention⁽²⁾ 22,255 2,616 35,317 2,918 63,106 Substandard⁽³⁾ 12,825 21,247 7,514 9,838 57,382 5,958 Total on-balance sheet \$3,199 \$1,923,842 \$454,901 \$450,278 \$99,973 \$25,782 \$2,957,975 **Off-Balance Sheet** Acceptable \$1,279,454 \$473,335 \$753,472 \$102,990 \$56,208 \$6,517 \$2,671,976 Special mention⁽²⁾ 24,422 7,226 2,938 523 48,230 13,121 Substandard⁽³⁾ 15,933 5,949 19,910 5,224 102 47,118 Total off-balance sheet \$7,142 \$1,319,809 \$486,510 \$786,503 \$111,152 \$ 56,208 \$2,767,324 **Total Ending Balance:** Acceptable \$3,168,216 \$904,373 \$1,162,475 \$192,531 \$72,152 \$9,716 \$5,509,463 Special mention⁽²⁾ 46,677 9,842 48,438 5.856 523 111,336 Substandard⁽³⁾ 28,758 27,196 12,738 9,838 102 104,500 25,868 Total \$3,243,651 \$941,411 \$1,236,781 \$211,125 \$81,990 \$10,341 \$5,725,299 Commodity analysis of past due $loans^{(1)}$ On-balance sheet \$4,656 \$7,405 \$2,517 \$2,519 \$ 9,838 \$26,935 \$— Off-balance sheet 511 4,542 148 5,201 ____ 90 days or more past due \$5,167 \$7,405 \$7,059 \$2,667 \$9.838 \$---\$32.136 (1) Amounts represent unpaid principal balance of risk-rated loans, which is the basis Farmer Mac uses to analyze its portfolio, and recorded investment of past due loans.

(2) Assets in the "Special mention" category generally have potential weaknesses due to performance issues but are currently considered to be adequately secured.

(3) Substandard assets have a well-defined weakness or weaknesses and there is a distinct possibility that some loss will be sustained if deficiencies are not corrected.

Concentrations of Credit Risk

The following table sets forth the geographic and commodity/collateral diversification, as well as the range of original loan-to-value ratios, for all Farm & Ranch loans held and loans underlying off-balance sheet Farm & Ranch Guaranteed Securities (excluding AgVantage securities) and LTSPCs as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 5.10

	As of	
	September	December
	30, 2016	31, 2015
	(in thousand	ls)
By commodity/collateral type:		
Crops	\$3,372,582	\$3,243,651
Permanent plantings	1,018,098	941,411
Livestock	1,263,133	1,236,781
Part-time farm	292,680	211,125
Ag. Storage and Processing	44,632	81,990
Other	13,603	10,341
Total	\$6,004,728	\$5,725,299
By geographic region ⁽¹⁾ :		
Northwest	\$616,869	\$582,127
Southwest	1,796,800	1,726,927
Mid-North	2,051,860	2,009,654
Mid-South	824,236	769,831
Northeast	225,068	215,883
Southeast	489,895	420,877
Total	\$6,004,728	\$5,725,299
By original loan-to-value ratio:		
0.00% to 40.00%	\$1,687,390	\$1,594,818
40.01% to 50.00%	1,379,453	1,279,321
50.01% to 60.00%	1,662,645	1,593,025
60.01% to 70.00%	1,087,226	1,107,710
70.01% to 80.00%	164,868	126,860
80.01% to 90.00%	23,146	23,565
Total	\$6,004,728	\$5,725,299

Geographic regions: Northwest (AK, ID, MT, OR, WA, WY); Southwest (AZ, CA, CO, HI, NM, NV, UT);
⁽¹⁾ Mid-North (IA, IL, IN, MI, MN, NE, ND, SD, WI); Mid-South (AR, KS, LA, MO, OK, TX); Northeast (CT, DE, KY, MA, MD, ME, NH, NJ, NY, OH, PA, RI, VA, VT, WV); Southeast (AL, FL, GA, MS, NC, SC, TN).

The original loan-to-value ratio is calculated by dividing the loan principal balance at the time of guarantee, purchase, or commitment by the appraised value at the date of loan origination or, when available, the updated appraised value at the time of guarantee, purchase, or commitment. Current loan-to-value ratios may be higher or lower than the original loan-to-value ratios.

Table of Contents

6. OFF-BALANCE SHEET GUARANTEES AND LONG-TERM STANDBY PURCHASE COMMITMENTS

Farmer Mac offers two credit enhancement alternatives to direct loan purchases that allow approved lenders the ability to retain the cash flow benefits of their loans and increase their liquidity and lending capacity: (1) Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, which are available through the Farm & Ranch, USDA Guarantees, Rural Utilities, or Institutional Credit lines of business, and (2) LTSPCs, which are available through the Farm & Ranch or Rural Utilities lines of business.

The following table presents the maximum principal amount of potential undiscounted future payments that Farmer Mac could be required to make under all off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, not including offsets provided by any recourse provisions, recoveries from third parties, or collateral for the underlying loans:

Table 6.1

Outstanding Balance of Off-Balance Sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities

	As of	As of
	September	December
	30, 2016	31, 2015
	(in thousand	ls)
Farm & Ranch:		
Guaranteed Securities	\$441,417	\$514,051
USDA Guarantees:		
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities	61,054	10,272
Institutional Credit:		
AgVantage Securities	984,871	984,871
Revolving floating rate AgVantage facility ⁽¹⁾	300,000	300,000
Total off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	\$1 787 342	\$1 809 194

Total off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities \$1,787,342 \$1,809,194

(1) Relates to a revolving floating rate AgVantage facility subject to specified contractual terms. Farmer Mac receives a fixed fee based on the full dollar amount of the facility.

Eligible loans and other eligible assets may be placed into trusts that are used as vehicles for the securitization of the transferred assets and the Farmer Mac-guaranteed beneficial interests in the trusts are sold to investors. The following table summarizes the significant cash flows received from and paid to trusts used for Farmer Mac securitizations:

Table 6.2

	For the Nine Months				
	Ended				
	September	Steptember 3	0,		
	2016	2015			
	(in thousan	ds)			
Proceeds from new securitizations	\$457,369	\$ 231,242			
Guarantee fees received	2,333	2,704			
Purchases of assets from the trusts	(2,118)	(2,244)		

Farmer Mac has recorded a liability for its obligation to stand ready under the guarantee in the guarantee and commitment obligation on the consolidated balance sheets. This liability approximated \$6.3 million as of September 30, 2016 and \$8.3 million as of December 31, 2015. As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the weighted-average remaining maturity of all loans underlying off-balance sheet Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, excluding AgVantage securities, was 10.8 years and 11.3 years,

Table of Contents

respectively. As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the weighted-average remaining maturity of the off-balance sheet AgVantage securities was 0.9 years and 1.7 years, respectively.

Long-Term Standby Purchase Commitments

An LTSPC is a commitment by Farmer Mac to purchase eligible loans from an identified pool of loans under specified circumstances set forth in the applicable agreement, either for cash or in exchange for Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, on one or more undetermined future dates. As consideration for its assumption of the credit risk on loans underlying an LTSPC, Farmer Mac receives a commitment fee payable monthly in arrears in an amount approximating what would have been the guarantee fee if the transaction were structured as a swap for Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities.

The maximum principal amount of potential undiscounted future payments that Farmer Mac could be requested to make under all LTSPCs, not including offsets provided by any recourse provisions, recoveries from third parties, or collateral for the underlying loans, was \$3.1 billion as of September 30, 2016 and \$2.8 billion as of December 31, 2015.

As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the weighted-average remaining maturity of all loans underlying LTSPCs was 15.0 years and 14.6 years, respectively. For those LTSPCs issued or modified on or after January 1, 2003, Farmer Mac has recorded a liability for its obligation to stand ready under the commitment in the guarantee and commitment obligation on the consolidated balance sheets. This liability approximated \$31.5 million as of September 30, 2016 and \$30.3 million as of December 31, 2015.

7. EQUITY

Non-Controlling Interest in Farmer Mac II LLC

On January 25, 2010, Farmer Mac completed a private offering of \$250.0 million of securities issued by a newly formed Delaware statutory trust. The trust securities, called Farm Asset-Linked Capital Securities or "FALConS," represented undivided beneficial ownership interests in 250,000 shares of non-cumulative perpetual preferred stock (the "Farmer Mac II LLC Preferred Stock") of Farmer Mac's subsidiary, Farmer Mac II LLC, a Delaware limited liability company. The Farmer Mac II LLC Preferred Stock had a liquidation preference of \$1,000 per share. On May 14, 2014, Farmer Mac purchased \$6.0 million of FALConS from certain holders. On March 30, 2015, Farmer Mac II LLC redeemed all of the outstanding shares of Farmer Mac II LLC Preferred Stock which, in turn, triggered the redemption of all of the outstanding FALConS on that same day. Farmer Mac recognized an expense of \$8.1 million in deferred issuance costs upon the retirement of the Farmer Mac II LLC Preferred Stock.

Common Stock

On September 8, 2015, Farmer Mac's board of directors approved a share repurchase program authorizing Farmer Mac to repurchase up to \$25 million of its outstanding Class C non-voting common stock through September 8, 2017. As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac had repurchased approximately 668,000 shares of Class C non-voting common stock at a cost of approximately \$19.6 million pursuant to the share repurchase program.

Capital Requirements

Farmer Mac is subject to the following capital requirements:

Statutory minimum capital requirement – Farmer Mac's statutory minimum capital level is an amount of core capital (stockholders' equity less accumulated other comprehensive income) equal to the sum of 2.75 percent of Farmer Mac's aggregate on-balance sheet assets, as calculated for regulatory purposes, plus 0.75 percent of the aggregate off-balance sheet obligations of Farmer Mac, specifically including:

the unpaid principal balance of outstanding Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities;

instruments issued or guaranteed by Farmer Mac that are substantially equivalent to Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, including LTSPCs; and

other off-balance sheet obligations of Farmer Mac.

Statutory critical capital requirement – Farmer Mac's critical capital level is an amount of core capital equal to 50 percent of the total minimum capital requirement at that time.

Risk-based capital requirement – Farmer Mac's charter directs FCA to establish a risk-based capital stress test for Farmer Mac, using specified stress-test parameters.

Farmer Mac is required to comply with the higher of the minimum capital requirement and the risk-based capital requirement. As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the minimum capital requirement was greater than the risk-based capital requirement. Farmer Mac's ability to declare and pay dividends could be restricted if it fails to comply with applicable capital requirements.

As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac's minimum capital requirement was \$474.8 million and its core capital level was \$587.1 million, which was \$112.3 million above the minimum capital requirement as of that date. As of December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac's minimum capital requirement was \$462.1 million and its core capital level was \$564.5 million, which was \$102.4 million above the minimum capital requirement as of that date.

In accordance with FCA's rule on Farmer Mac's capital planning, and as part of Farmer Mac's capital plan, Farmer Mac has adopted a policy for maintaining a sufficient level of Tier 1 capital (consisting of retained earnings, paid-in-capital, common stock, qualifying preferred stock, and accumulated other comprehensive income allocable to investments not included in one of the four operating lines of business) and imposing restrictions on Tier 1-eligible dividends and any discretionary bonus payments in the event that this capital falls below specified thresholds.

8. FAIR VALUE DISCLOSURES

As of September 30, 2016, Farmer Mac's assets and liabilities recorded at fair value included financial instruments valued at \$7.0 billion whose fair values were estimated by management in the absence of readily determinable fair values (i.e., level 3). These financial instruments measured as level 3 represented 44 percent of total assets and 69 percent of financial instruments measured at fair value as of September 30, 2016. As of December 31, 2015, Farmer Mac's assets and liabilities recorded at fair value included financial instruments valued at \$6.1 billion whose fair values were estimated by management in the absence of readily determinable fair values. These financial instruments measured as level 3 represented 39 percent of total assets and 69 percent of financial instruments measured as level 3 represented 39 percent of total assets and 69 percent of financial instruments measured at fair value as of 9 percent of financial instruments measured at fair value as of 9 percent of financial instruments were estimated by management in the absence of readily determinable fair values. These financial instruments measured as level 3 represented 39 percent of total assets and 69 percent of financial instruments measured at fair value as of December 31, 2015.

Net transfers in and/or out of the different levels within the fair value hierarchy are based on the fair values of the assets and liabilities as of the beginning of the reporting period. There were no transfers within the fair

Table of Contents

value hierarchy for fair value measurements of Farmer Mac's investment securities, Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, USDA Securities, and financial derivatives during the first nine months of 2016 and 2015.

The following tables present information about Farmer Mac's assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring and nonrecurring basis as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively, and indicate the fair value hierarchy of the valuation techniques used by Farmer Mac to determine such fair value:

Table 8.1	016			
Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value as of September 30, 2			T 10	T 1
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
	(in thousand	ds)		
Recurring:				
Assets:				
Investment Securities:				
Available-for-sale:				
Floating rate auction-rate certificates backed by Government	\$ —	\$ —	\$17,582	\$17,582
guaranteed student loans	÷		¢17,00 <u></u>	
Floating rate asset-backed securities		51,654		51,654
Floating rate corporate debt securities		15,019		15,019
Floating rate Government/GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed		1,300,691		1,300,691
securities				7 706
Fixed rate GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed securities		7,706		7,706
Floating rate GSE subordinated debt		66,404		66,404
Fixed rate senior agency debt		362,523	_	362,523
Fixed rate U.S. Treasuries	1,179,606			1,179,606
Total Investment Securities	1,179,606	1,803,997	17,582	3,001,185
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:				
Available-for-sale:				
AgVantage			4,904,657	4,904,657
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities			32,824	32,824
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities			4,937,481	4,937,481
USDA Securities:				
Available-for-sale	—		1,980,327	1,980,327
Trading			23,489	23,489
Total USDA Securities			2,003,816	2,003,816
Financial derivatives		4,627		4,627
Total Assets at fair value	\$1,179,606	\$1,808,624	\$6,958,879	\$9,947,109
Liabilities:				
Financial derivatives	\$49	\$123,747	\$—	\$123,796
Total Liabilities at fair value	\$49	\$123,747	\$—	\$123,796
Nonrecurring:				
Assets:				
Loans held for investment	\$—	\$—	\$1,234	\$1,234
REO	_		349	349
Total Nonrecurring Assets at fair value	\$—	\$—	\$1,583	\$1,583

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value as of December 31, 201	5			
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
	(in thousa	unds)		
Recurring:				
Assets:				
Investment Securities:				
Available-for-sale:				
Floating rate auction-rate certificates backed by Government	\$—	\$ —	\$44,924	\$44,924
guaranteed student loans			1)-	
Floating rate asset-backed securities		73,729		73,729
Floating rate corporate debt securities		9,991		9,991
Fixed rate corporate debt		9,994		9,994
Floating rate Government/GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed securitie	s —	1,355,459		1,355,459
Fixed rate GSE guaranteed mortgage-backed securities	_	7,904		7,904
Floating rate GSE subordinated debt		66,249		66,249
Fixed rate senior agency debt		213,987		213,987
Fixed rate U.S. Treasuries	992,788			992,788
Total available-for-sale	992,788	1,737,313	44,924	2,775,025
Trading:				
Floating rate asset-backed securities			491	491
Total trading			491	491
Total Investment Securities	992,788	1,737,313	45,415	2,775,516
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:				
Available-for-sale:				
AgVantage	—		4,121,244	4,121,244
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities	_		31,361	31,361
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities			4,152,605	4,152,605
USDA Securities:				
Available-for-sale			1,888,344	1,888,344
Trading			28,975	28,975
Total USDA Guaranteed Securities			1,917,319	1,917,319
Financial derivatives	19	3,797		3,816
Total Assets at fair value	\$992,807	\$1,741,110	\$6,115,339	\$8,849,256
Liabilities:				
Financial derivatives	\$—	\$77,199	\$—	\$77,199
Total Liabilities at fair value	\$—	\$77,199	\$—	\$77,199
Nonrecurring:				
Assets:				
Loans held for investment	\$—	\$—	\$11,443	\$11,443
REO	\$—	\$—	\$388	\$388
Total Nonrecurring Assets at fair value	\$—	\$—	\$11,831	\$11,831

Table of Contents

The following tables present additional information about assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis for which Farmer Mac has used significant unobservable inputs to determine fair value. Net transfers in and/or out of level 3 are based on the fair values of the assets and liabilities as of the beginning of the reporting period. There were no liabilities measured at fair value using significant unobservable inputs during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

Table 8.2

Level 3 Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value for the Three Months Ended September 30, 2016

	cuburcu ut i u	in vulue io		Line Line		Unrealized	
					and	Gains/(Loss	ses)
	Beginning	Purchases	Salas	Settlement	Unrealized	dincluded in	Ending
	Balance	ruicitases	Sales	Settlement	Gains	Other	Balance
					included	Comprehen	-sive
					in Income	Income	
	(in thousand	ds)					
Recurring:							
Assets:							
Investment Securities:							
Available-for-sale:							
Floating rate auction-rate							
certificates backed by	\$17,730	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ <i>—</i>	¢ (140	¢ 17 500
Government guaranteed student	\$17,750	э —	» —	Ф —	<u>ه</u> —	\$ (148) \$17,582
loans							
Total available-for-sale	17,730		_			(148) 17,582
Trading:							
Floating rate asset-backed	201			(1, 0.07)	1.00		
securities ⁽¹⁾	281		—	(1,887) 1,606	_	_
Total trading	281			(1,887) 1,606		
Total Investment Securities	18,011			(1,887) 1,606	(148) 17,582
Farmer Mac Guaranteed							
Securities:							
Available-for-sale:							
AgVantage	4,697,584	263,196	_	(64,895) (10,960)	19,732	4,904,657
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA	22 447			(504	\ \	(110	22.824
Securities	33,447			(504) —	(119) 32,824
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed	4 721 021	262 106		(65.200	(10.060.)	10 612	4 027 491
Securities	4,731,031	263,196		(65,399) (10,960)	19,013	4,937,481
USDA Securities:							
Available-for-sale	1,967,759	119,201	(31,866)	(55,772) —	(18,995) 1,980,327
Trading ⁽²⁾	24,787			(874) (424)		23,489
Total USDA Securities	1,992,546	119,201	(31,866)	(56,646) (424)	(18,995) 2,003,816
Total Assets at fair value	\$6,741,588	\$382,397	\$(31,866)	\$(123,932) \$(9,778)	\$ 470	\$6,958,879
(1) Unrealized gains are a	ttributable to	assets still	held as of S	September 3	0, 2016 and	are recorded	lin
(1) "Coinc/(lossos) on trad	ling coouritio	o "		-			

(1) "Gains/(losses) on trading securities."

(2) Includes unrealized losses of \$0.4 million attributable to assets still held as of September 30, 2016 that are recorded in "Gains/(losses) on trading securities."

Level 3 Assets and Liabilities Measured	red at Fair V	alue for the	Thre	ee Months E	nded Septe Realized		ber 30, 2015 Unrealized		
				and		Gains/(Losse	c)		
	Beginning			included in	5)	Ending			
	Balance	Purchases	s Sale	esSettlement	s Gains	cu	Other		Balance
	Dalance				included		Comprehen-s	ix	
					in Incom		•	, 10	
	(in thousan	ds)			in meon		meome		
Recurring:	(in mousur	u 5)							
Assets:									
Investment Securities:									
Available-for-sale:									
Floating rate auction-rate certificates									
backed by Government guaranteed	\$40,182	\$—	\$	_\$	\$(100)	\$ 4,842		\$44,924
student loans									
Total available-for-sale	40,182				(100)	4,842		44,924
Trading:									
Floating rate asset-backed securities)606			(106) 50				550
Total trading	606			(106) 50				550
Total Investment Securities	40,788			(106) (50)	4,842		45,474
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:									
Available-for-sale:									
AgVantage	4,016,200	200,000		(59,311) 15,834		(46,761)	4,125,962
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA	35,008			(2,614) —		(1,686)	30,708
Securities	55,000			(2,014) —		(1,000	,	50,700
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed	4,051,208	200,000		(61,925) 15,834		(48,447)	4,156,670
Securities	4,031,200	200,000		(01,)25) 15,054		(+0,++7	,	4,150,070
USDA Securities:									
Available-for-sale	1,825,406	91,374		· · · ·) —		(11,076)	1,854,422
Trading ⁽²⁾	33,770) (57)			31,936
Total USDA Securities	1,859,176	91,374		• •) (57		(11,076	-	1,886,358
Total Assets at fair value				-\$(115,090)				·	\$6,088,502
(1) Unrealized gains are attributed		ets still held	l as o	f September	30, 2015 a	anc	d are recorded	i	n
"Gains/(losses) on trading	securities."								

"Gains/(losses) on trading securities."
 (2) Includes unrealized gains of \$0.1 million attributable to assets still held as of September 30, 2015 that are recorded in "Gains/(losses) on trading securities."

Level 3 Assets and Liabilities	Measured at	Fair Value fo	or the Nine	Months End	-					
		Realized Unrealized and Gains/(Losses)								
	Doginning		Gains/(Losse dincluded in	,						
	Beginning Balance	Purchases	Sales	Settlements	^s Gains	Other	Ending Balance			
	Dalance				included					
					in Income	•	SIVC			
	(in thousand	ds)			III IIICOIIIC	meome				
Recurring:	()								
Assets:										
Investment Securities:										
Available-for-sale:										
Floating rate auction-rate										
certificates backed by	¢ 44 0 2 4	¢	¢ (26 206)	¢	¢ (¢ (540	¢ 17 590			
Government guaranteed	\$44,924	\$—	\$(26,806)	2 —	\$6	\$ (542	\$17,582			
student loans										
Total available-for-sale	44,924	_	(26,806)		6	(542) 17,582			
Trading:										
Floating rate asset-backed	491			(2,213) 1,722					
securities ⁽¹⁾			_	,						
Total trading	491	—	—) 1,722					
Total Investment Securities	45,415	—	(26,806)	(2,213) 1,728	(542) 17,582			
Farmer Mac Guaranteed										
Securities:										
Available-for-sale:										
AgVantage	4,121,244	1,342,572		(594,124) 26,475	8,490	4,904,657			
Farmer Mac Guaranteed	31,361	4,100	_	(3,240)	603	32,824			
USDA Securities		.,		(-, ,	/					
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed	4,152,605	1,346,672	_	(597,364) 26.475	9,093	4,937,481			
Securities	, - ,	,,		()	, -,	- ,)) -			
USDA Securities:	1 000 011	251 014	(50 (00))			25.050	1 000 005			
Available-for-sale	1,888,344	351,914	(58,628)	(237,262)		35,959	1,980,327			
Trading ⁽²⁾	28,975		<u> </u>) 212		23,489			
Total USDA Securities	1,917,319			(242,960)		35,959	2,003,816			
Total Assets at fair value		\$1,698,586				\$ 44,510	\$6,958,879			
(1) Unrealized gains are "Gains/(losses) on tr			i neiù as of	September :	50, 2016 an	u are recorded	111			
Includes unrealized	÷		hutable to a	essets still he	d as of Sei	ntember 30-20	116 that are			

(2) Includes unrealized gains of \$0.1 million attributable to assets still held as of September 30, 2016 that are recorded in "Gains/(losses) on trading securities."

Level 3 Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015									
Realized Unrealized									
and Gains/(Losses)									
Beginning Purchases SalesSettlements Unrealized included in	Ending								
Balance Gains Other	Balance								
included Comprehen-siv	'e								
in Income Income									
(in thousands)									
Recurring:									
Assets:									
Investment Securities:									
Available-for-sale:									
Floating rate auction-rate certificates									
backed by Government guaranteed \$40,576 \$	\$44,924								
student loans									
Total available-for-sale 40,576 — — — (100) 4,448	44,924								
Trading:									
Floating rate asset-backed securities ⁽¹⁾ $689 (543) 404 - $	550								
Total trading 689 — (543) 404 —	550								
Total Investment Securities 41,265 — (543)) 304 4,448	45,474								
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:									
Available-for-sale:									
AgVantage 3,631,662 664,175 — (126,308) 13,356 (56,923)	4,125,962								
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA $27,619$ $12,512 - (9,032) - (391)$	30,708								
Securities $27,019$ $12,512$ — $(9,052)$ — (591)	30,708								
Total Farmer Mac Guaranteed 3,659,281 676,687 — (135,340) 13,356 (57,314)	4,156,670								
Securities 5,059,281 070,087 — (155,540) 15,550 (57,514)	4,130,070								
USDA Securities:									
Available-for-sale 1,731,222 291,981 — (184,665) — 15,884	1,854,422								
Trading ⁽²⁾ $40,310 - (8,494) 120 - $	31,936								
Total USDA Securities1,771,532291,981(193,159)12015,884	1,886,358								
Total Assets at fair value $$5,472,078$ $$968,668$ $$-$(329,042)$ $$13,780$ $$(36,982)$	\$6,088,502								
(1) Unrealized gains are attributable to assets still held as of September 30, 2015 and are recorded in	1								
"Gains/(losses) on trading securities."									

(2) Includes unrealized gains of \$0.2 million attributable to assets still held as of September 30, 2015 that are recorded in "Gains/(losses) on trading securities."

The following tables present additional information about the significant unobservable inputs, such as discount rates and constant prepayment rates ("CPR"), used in the fair value measurements categorized in level 3 of the fair value hierarchy as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015.

Table 8.3

	As of Septe	ember 30, 2016		
Financial Instruments	Fair Value	Valuation Technique	Unobservable Input	Range (Weighted-Average)
	(in thousand	-	mput	(Weighted Aveidge)
Assets: Investment securities: Floating rate auction-rate certificates backed by Government guaranteed student loans Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:	\$17,582	Indicative bids	Range of broker quotes	89.3% - 89.3% (89.3%)
AgVantage	\$4,904,657	Discounted cash flow	Discount rate	1.4% - 2.6% (1.7%)
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities	\$32,824	Discounted cash flow	Discount rate	1.3% - 4.3% (1.8%)
USDA Securities	\$2,003,816	Discounted cash flow	CPR Discount rate CPR	9% - 23% (12%) 1.8% - 5.1% (3.0%) 0% - 22% (10%)
			CFK	0% - 22% (10%)
Financial Instruments	As of Dece Fair Value (in thousand	mber 31, 2015 Valuation Technique ds)	Unobservable Input	Range (Weighted-Average)
Assets:	()		
Investment securities: Floating rate auction-rate certificates backed by Government guaranteed student loans	\$44,924	Indicative bids	Range of broker quotes	92.0% - 99.6% (96.6%)
Floating rate asset-backed securities	\$491	Discounted cash flow	Discount rate	18.3% - 23.9% (21.5%)
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities:			CPR	10.0%
AgVantage	\$4,121,244	Discounted cash flow	Discount rate	1.1% - 3.3% (1.8%)
Farmer Mac Guaranteed USDA Securities	\$31,361	Discounted cash flow	Discount rate	1.0% - 3.9% (1.8%)
			CPR	9% - 20% (10.0%)
USDA Securities	\$1,917,319	Discounted cash flow	Discount rate	1.3% - 5.1% (3.1%)
			CPR	0% - 19% (7.0%)

The significant unobservable inputs used in the fair value measurements of Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities are prepayment rates and discount rates commensurate with the risks involved. Typically, significant increases (decreases) in any of these inputs in isolation may result in materially lower (higher) fair value measurements. Generally, in a rising interest rate environment, Farmer Mac would expect average discount rates to increase and would likely expect a corresponding decrease in forecasted prepayment rates. Conversely, in a declining

interest rate environment, Farmer Mac would expect average discount rates to decrease and would likely expect a corresponding increase in forecasted prepayment rates. Prepayment rates are not presented in the table above for AgVantage securities because they generally do not pay down principal based on amortization schedules but instead typically have fixed maturity dates when the secured general obligations are due.

Disclosures on Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following table sets forth the estimated fair values and carrying values for financial assets, liabilities, and guarantees and commitments as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

Table 8.4

	2016		As of Decei 2015	mber 31,
	Fair Value	Carrying Amount	Fair Value	Carrying Amount
	(in thousa	nds)		
Financial assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$313,581	\$313,581	\$1,210,084	\$1,210,084
Investment securities	3,001,185	3,001,185	2,775,516	2,775,516
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	6,103,435	6,091,127	5,434,422	5,426,621
USDA Securities	2,003,816	2,003,816	1,917,319	1,917,319
Loans	4,448,360	4,334,434	4,027,660	3,962,044
Financial derivatives	4,627	4,627	3,816	3,816
Guarantee and commitment fees receivable:				
LTSPCs	32,054	32,318	31,953	31,240
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	7,004	7,337	8,872	8,949
Financial liabilities:				
Notes payable:				
Due within one year	9,300,334	9,295,700	9,108,468	9,111,461
Due after one year	4,957,884	4,820,388	5,009,310	4,967,036
Debt securities of consolidated trusts held by third parties	1,062,667	1,044,559	713,316	713,536
Financial derivatives	123,796	123,796	77,199	77,199
Guarantee and commitment obligations:				
LTSPCs	31,237	31,501	31,015	30,301
Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities	5,930	6,263	8,230	8,308

The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents is a reasonable estimate of their approximate fair value and is classified as level 1 within the fair value hierarchy. Investment securities primarily are valued based on unadjusted quoted prices in active markets and are classified as level 2 within the fair value hierarchy. Farmer Mac internally models the fair value of its loan portfolio, including loans held for sale, loans held for investment and loans held for investment in consolidated trusts, Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities, and USDA Securities by discounting the projected cash flows of these instruments at projected interest rates. The fair values are based on the present value of expected cash flows using management's best estimate of certain key assumptions, which include prepayment speeds, forward yield curves and discount rates commensurate with the risks involved. These fair value measurements do not take into consideration the fair value of the underlying property and are classified as level 3 within the fair value hierarchy. Financial derivatives primarily are valued using unadjusted counterparty valuations and are classified as level 2 within the fair value hierarchy. The fair value of the guarantee fees receivable/obligation and debt securities of consolidated trusts are estimated based on the present value of expected future cash flows of the underlying mortgage assets using management's best estimate of certain key assumptions, which include prepayments speeds, forward yield curves, and discount rates commensurate with the risks involved and are classified as level 3 within the fair value hierarchy. Notes payable are valued by discounting the expected cash flows of these instruments using a yield curve derived from market prices observed for similar agency securities and are also classified as level 3 within the fair value hierarchy. Because the cash flows of Farmer Mac's financial

instruments may be interest rate path dependent, estimated fair values and projected discount rates for level 3 financial instruments are derived using a Monte Carlo simulation model. Different market assumptions and estimation methodologies could significantly affect estimated fair value amounts.

9. BUSINESS SEGMENT REPORTING

The following tables present core earnings for Farmer Mac's reportable operating segments and a reconciliation to consolidated net income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Table 9.1

Core Earnings by Business Segment For the Three Months Ended September 30, 2016												
	Farm & Ranch	USDA Guarantee	Rural	5	Institution Credit	al	Corporate				g Consolida ts Net Incom	
Net interest income	(in thousan \$12,039	ds) \$5,753	\$2,963		\$12,226		\$2,582		\$ <i>—</i>		\$35,563	
Less: reconciling adjustments ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽³⁾	(1,336) (564) (320)	(799)	(345)	3,364		_	
Net effective spread	10,703	5,189	2,643		11,427		2,237		3,364			
Guarantee and commitment fees ⁽²⁾	3,516	29	529		459				(735)	3,798	
Other income/(expense) ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾	276	95	—		_		(388)	320		303	
Non-interest income/(loss)	3,792	124	529		459		(388)	(415)	4,101	
Provision for loan losses	(191) —	_		_		_		_		(191)
Release of losses	222	_	_		_						222	
Other non-interest expense	(3,673) (933) (553)	(1,253)	(3,113)			(9,525)
Non-interest expense ⁽⁵⁾) (3,451) (933) (553)	(1,253)	(3,113)			(9,303)
Core earnings before income taxes	10,853	4,380	2,619		10,633		(1,264)	2,949	(6) 30,170	
Income tax (expense)/benefit	(3,799) (1,533) (917)	(3,722)	474		(1,032)	(10,529)

)32) (10,529 Core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to7,054 6,911 (790 (6) 19,641 2,847 1,702) 1,917 non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends Preferred stock (3,295 (3,295) dividends Non-controlling interest - preferred 18 18 stock dividends Segment core) \$1,917 (6) \$16,364 \$7,054 \$2,847 \$1,702 \$6,911 \$(4,067 earnings/(losses)

)

 Total assets at carrying value
 \$3,436,641
 \$2,062,195
 \$1,008,903
 \$6,045,227
 \$3,447,939
 \$-- \$16,000,905

 Total on- and off-balance sheet program assets at principal balance
 \$6,004,728
 \$2,020,834
 \$1,867,666
 \$7,354,511
 -- \$17,247,739

(1) Excludes the amortization of premiums and discounts on assets consolidated at fair value, originally included in interest income, to reflect core earnings amounts.

Includes the reclassification of interest income and interest expense from consolidated trusts owned by third parties ⁽²⁾ to guarantee and commitment fees, to reflect management's view that the net interest income Farmer Mac earns is effectively a guarantee fee.

Includes the reclassification of interest expense related to interest rate swaps not designated as hedges, which are

- (3) included in "(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" on the consolidated financial statements, to determine the effective funding cost for each operating segment. Includes reconciling adjustments for fair value adjustments on financial derivatives and trading assets. Also
- ⁽⁴⁾ includes a reconciling adjustment related to the recognition of deferred gains over the estimated lives of certain Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities.
- ⁽⁵⁾ Includes directly attributable costs and an allocation of indirectly attributable costs based on headcount. Net adjustments to reconcile to the corresponding income measures: core earnings before income taxes reconciled
- (6) to income before income taxes; core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest reconciled to net income; and segment core earnings reconciled to net income attributable to common stockholders.

Core Earnings by Bus For the Three Months	Ended Septer Farm & Ranch	nber 30, 2015 USDA Guarantees	Rural Utilities	Institutional Credit	Corporate	-	Consolidated s Net Income
Net interest income	(in thousand \$10,838	ls) \$4,515	\$3,130	\$11,686	\$2,014	\$—	\$32,183
Less: reconciling adjustments ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽³⁾	(1,210) 115	(223) (415) (63) 1,796	_
Net effective spread	9,628	4,630	2,907	11,271	1,951	1,796	_
Guarantee and commitment fees ⁽²⁾	3,785	7	100	436		(796)	3,532
Other income/(expense) ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾	513	13	_		(619) (8,420)	(8,513)
Non-interest income/(loss)	4,298	20	100	436	(619) (9,216)	(4,981)
Release of allowance for loan losses	1,164	_	_	_	_	—	1,164
Provision for losses	(861) —				_	(861)
Other non-interest expense	(4,228) (986	(838) (522) (2,986) —	(9,560)
Non-interest expense	⁵⁾ (5,089) (986	(838) (522) (2,986) —	(10,421)
Core earnings before income taxes	10,001	3,664	2,169	11,185	(1,654) (7,420) (6)	17,945
Income tax (expense)/benefit Core earnings before preferred stock	(3,500) (1,282) (760) (3,915) 533	2,597	(6,327)
dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends	6,501	2,382	1,409	7,270	(1,121) (4,823) ⁽⁶⁾	11,618
Preferred stock dividends	_	_	_	_	(3,295) —	(3,295)
Non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends		—	_	_	36	_	36
Segment core earnings/(losses)	\$6,501	\$2,382	\$1,409	\$7,270	\$(4,380) \$(4,823) ⁽⁶⁾	\$8,359
Total assets at carryin value Total on- and	^g \$2,856,097	\$1,941,166	\$987,115	\$5,405,360	\$3,664,107	7 \$—	\$14,853,845
off-balance sheet program assets at principal balance (1)	\$5,504,030	\$1,898,625	\$1,500,307	\$6,725,017		_	\$15,627,979

Excludes the amortization of premiums and discounts on assets consolidated at fair value, originally included in interest income, to reflect core earnings amounts.

- Includes the reclassification of interest income and interest expense from consolidated trusts owned by third parties ⁽²⁾ to guarantee and commitment fees, to reflect management's view that the net interest income Farmer Mac earns is effectively a guarantee fee.
- Includes the reclassification of interest expense related to interest rate swaps not designated as hedges, which are ⁽³⁾ included in "(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" on the consolidated financial
- statements, to determine the effective funding cost for each operating segment. Includes reconciling adjustments for fair value adjustments on financial derivatives and trading assets. Also
- ⁽⁴⁾ includes a reconciling adjustment related to the recognition of deferred gains over the estimated lives of certain Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities.
- ⁽⁵⁾ Includes directly attributable costs and an allocation of indirectly attributable costs based on headcount. Net adjustments to reconcile to the corresponding income measures: core earnings before income taxes reconciled
- (6) to income before income taxes; core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest reconciled to net income; and segment core earnings reconciled to net income attributable to common stockholders.

Core Earnings by Bus For the Nine Months I	Ended Septen Farm & Ranch	nber 30, 2016 USDA Guarantees	Rural Utilities	Institutional Credit	Corporate		Consolidated s Net Income
Net interest income Less: reconciling adjustments ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ Net effective spread Guarantee and commitment fees ⁽²⁾ Other income/(expense) ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾ Non-interest income/(loss)	(in thousand \$34,772	\$15,743	\$8,682	\$36,084	\$8,280	\$—	\$103,561
	(4,733) (1,658	(939) (2,160) (897) 10,387	_
	30,039	14,085	7,743	33,924	7,383	10,387	
	11,390	50	1,197	1,375	_	(2,933)	11,079
	451	178	_	_	(1,288) (9,259)	(9,918)
	11,841	228	1,197	1,375	(1,288) (12,192)	1,161
Provision for loan losses	(604) —		_		_	(604)
Release of losses Other non-interest expense Non-interest expense ⁽⁵⁾ Core earnings before income taxes Income tax (expense)/benefit Core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends Preferred stock dividends Non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends Segment core earnings/(losses)	114		_		_	_	114
	(11,946) (3,118) (2,214) (2,330) (9,849) —	(29,457)
	⁵⁾ (11,832) (3,118	(2,214) (2,330) (9,849) —	(29,343)
	29,444	11,195	6,726	32,969	(3,754) (1,805) ⁽⁶⁾	74,775
	(10,307) (3,918) (2,355) (11,538) 1,221	633	(26,264)
	19,137	7,277	4,371	21,431	(2,533) (1,172) ⁽⁶⁾	48,511
	_	_	_	_	(9,886) —	(9,886)
	_	—	_	_	62	_	62
	\$19,137	\$7,277	\$4,371	\$21,431	\$(12,357) \$(1,172) ⁽⁶⁾	\$38,687
Total assets at carrying value Total on- and off-balance sheet program assets at principal balance (1)	^g \$3,436,641	\$2,062,195	\$1,008,903	\$6,045,227	\$3,447,939	9 \$—	\$16,000,905
	\$6,004,728	\$2,020,834	\$1,867,666	\$7,354,511		_	\$17,247,739

Excludes the amortization of premiums and discounts on assets consolidated at fair value, originally included in interest income, to reflect core earnings amounts.

- Includes the reclassification of interest income and interest expense from consolidated trusts owned by third parties ⁽²⁾ to guarantee and commitment fees, to reflect management's view that the net interest income Farmer Mac earns is effectively a guarantee fee.
- Includes the reclassification of interest expense related to interest rate swaps not designated as hedges, which are ⁽³⁾ included in "(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" on the consolidated financial
- statements, to determine the effective funding cost for each operating segment. Includes reconciling adjustments for fair value adjustments on financial derivatives and trading assets. Also
- ⁽⁴⁾ includes a reconciling adjustment related to the recognition of deferred gains over the estimated lives of certain Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities.
- ⁽⁵⁾ Includes directly attributable costs and an allocation of indirectly attributable costs based on headcount. Net adjustments to reconcile to the corresponding income measures: core earnings before income taxes reconciled
- (6) to income before income taxes; core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest reconciled to net income; and segment core earnings reconciled to net income attributable to common stockholders.

Core Earnings by Bus For the Nine Months I	Ended Septem Farm & Ranch	ber 30, 2015 USDA Guarantees	Rural Utilitie	es	Institution Credit	al	Corporate			-	Consolidat Net Incom	
Net interest income Less: reconciling adjustments ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ Net effective spread Guarantee and commitment fees ⁽²⁾ Other income/(expense) ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾ Non-interest income/(loss)	(in thousand \$32,825	s) \$13,503	\$8,74	1	\$33,990		\$5,777		\$—		\$94,836	
	(3,402)	(182) (192)	(1,434)	(195)	5,405			
	29,423	13,321	8,549		32,556		5,582		5,405			
	11,111	9	100		1,205		—		(2,128)	10,297	
	760	100			—		(1,383)	3,927		3,404	
	11,871	109	100		1,205		(1,383)	1,799		13,701	
Release of allowance for loan losses	978	_	_				_		_		978	
Provision for losses Other non-interest expense Non-interest expense ⁽⁵⁾ Core earnings before income taxes Income tax (expense)/benefit Core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends Preferred stock dividends Non-controlling interest - preferred stock dividends	(1,235)		_								(1,235)
	(12,858)	(2,396) (2,564)	(1,589)	(8,975)			(28,382)
	⁵⁾ (14,093)	(2,396) (2,564)	(1,589)	(8,975)			(29,617)
	28,179	11,034	6,085		32,172		(4,776)	7,204	(6)	79,898	
	(9,862)	(3,861) (2,129)	(11,260)	3,405		(620)	(24,327)
	18,317	7,173	3,956		20,912		(1,371)	6,584	(6)	55,571	
	_	_	—		_		(9,886)	_		(9,886)
	_	_	_		_		(5,199)	_		(5,199)
Loss on retirement of preferred stock	_				_		_		(8,147)	(8,147)
Segment core earnings/(losses)	\$18,317	\$7,173	\$3,956	5	\$20,912		\$(16,456)	\$(1,563) (6)	\$32,339	
Total assets at carrying value	^g \$2,856,097	\$1,941,166	\$987,]	115	\$5,405,36	0	\$3,664,107	7	\$—		\$14,853,84	45
Total on- and off-balance sheet program assets at	\$5,504,030	\$1,898,625	\$1,500),307	\$6,725,01	7			_		\$15,627,97	79

principal balance

- (1) Excludes the amortization of premiums and discounts on assets consolidated at fair value, originally included in interest income, to reflect core earnings amounts.
 - Includes the reclassification of interest income and interest expense from consolidated trusts owned by third parties
- ⁽²⁾ to guarantee and commitment fees, to reflect the net interest income Farmer Mac earns is effectively a guarantee fee.

Includes the reclassification of interest expense related to interest rate swaps not designated as hedges, which are

- (3) included in "(Losses)/gains on financial derivatives and hedging activities" on the consolidated financial statements, to determine the effective funding cost for each operating segment. Includes reconciling adjustments for fair value adjustments on financial derivatives and trading assets. Also
- ⁽⁴⁾ includes a reconciling adjustment related to the recognition of deferred gains over the estimated lives of certain Farmer Mac Guaranteed Securities and USDA Securities.
- ⁽⁵⁾ Includes directly attributable costs and an allocation of indirectly attributable costs based on headcount. Net adjustments to reconcile to the corresponding income measures: core earnings before income taxes reconciled
- (6) to income before income taxes; core earnings before preferred stock dividends and attribution of income to non-controlling interest reconciled to net income; and segment core earnings reconciled to net income attributable to common stockholders.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Financial information included in this report is consolidated to include the accounts of Farmer Mac and its three subsidiaries – Farmer Mac Mortgage Securities Corporation, Farmer Mac II LLC, and Contour Valuation Services, LLC (which began doing business as AgVisory during first quarter 2016) ("AgVisory"). This discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations should be read together with: (1) the interim unaudited consolidated financial statements and the related notes that appear elsewhere in this report; and (2) Farmer Mac's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 filed with the SEC on March 10, 2016.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some statements made in this report, and in particular in the "Management's Discussion & Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" section, are "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 pertaining to management's current expectations as to Farmer Mac's future financial results, business prospects, and business developments. Forward-looking statements include, without limitation, any statement that may predict, forecast, indicate, or imply future results, performance, or achievements. These statements typically are accompanied by, and identified with, terms such as "anticipates," "believes," "expects," "intends," "plans," "potential," "may," "should," and similar phrases. This report includes forward-looking statements addressing Farmer Mac's:

Management's expectations for Farmer Mac's future necessarily involve a number of assumptions and estimates and the evaluation of risks and uncertainties. Various factors or events, both known and unknown, could cause Farmer Mac's actual results to differ materially from the expectations as expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements, including the factors discussed under "Risk Factors" in Part I, Item 1A of Farmer Mac's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal period ended December 31, 2015 filed with the SEC on March 10, 2016, and uncertainties regarding:

the availability to Farmer Mac of debt and equity financing and, if available, the reasonableness of rates and terms; legislative or regulatory developments that could affect Farmer Mac, its sources of business, or the agricultural or rural utilities industries;

fluctuations in the fair value of assets held by Farmer Mac and its subsidiaries;

Table of Contents

the rate and direction of development of the secondary market for agricultural mortgage and rural utilities loans, including lender interest in Farmer Mac's products and the secondary market provided by Farmer Mac; the general rate of growth in agricultural mortgage and rural utilities indebtedness;

the impact of economic conditions, including the effects of drought and other weather-related conditions and fluctuations in agricultural real estate values, on agricultural mortgage lending and borrower repayment capacity; developments in the financial markets, including possible investor, analyst, and rating agency reactions to events involving government-sponsored enterprises, including Farmer Mac;

changes in the level and direction of interest rates, which could, among other things, affect the value of collateral securing Farmer Mac's agricultural mortgage loan assets;

the degree to which Farmer Mac is exposed to basis risk, which results from fluctuations in Farmer Mac's borrowing costs relative to market indexes such as LIBOR; and

volatility in commodity prices relative to costs of production and/or export demand for U.S. agricultural products.

In light of these potential risks and uncertainties, no undue reliance should be placed on any forward-looking statements expressed in this report. Furthermore, Farmer Mac undertakes no obligation to release publicly the results of revisions to any forward-looking statements that may be made to reflect new information or any future events or circumstances, except as otherwise mandated by the SEC. The information contained in this report is not necessarily indicative of future results.

Overview

In third quarter 2016, Farmer Mac increased its outstanding business volume by \$0.1 billion, to \$17.2 billion, driven primarily by net portfolio growth of \$149.9 million in Farm & Ranch loans and \$60.5 million in USDA Securities. Farmer Mac's overall credit quality remained stable during third quarter 2016, as the total allowance for losses remained relatively unchanged from second quarter 2016, substandard assets increased modestly, and 90-day delinquencies decreased. The discussion below of Farmer Mac's financial information includes measures of financial performance that are not presented in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP), and these are considered "non-GAAP" measures. For more information about the non-GAAP measures Farmer Mac uses, see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Use of Non-GAAP Measures."

Net Income and Core Earnings

Farmer Mac's net income attributable to common stockholders for third quarter 2016 was \$16.4 million, compared to \$8.4 million for third quarter 2015. The increase was primarily attributable to the effects of unrealized fair value changes on financial derivatives and hedged assets, which was a \$0.9 million after-tax gain in third quarter 2016, compared to a \$4.5 million after-tax loss in third quarter 2015. For more information about changes in net income attributable to common stockholders, see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

Farmer Mac's non-GAAP core earnings for third quarter 2016 were \$14.4 million, compared to \$13.0 million in second quarter 2016 and \$13.2 million in third quarter 2015.

The \$1.4 million sequential quarterly increase in core earnings was primarily attributable to a \$0.8 million after-tax increase in net effective spread. Also contributing to the increase was a decrease in credit-related expenses resulting from net releases from the allowance for losses of \$20,000 after-tax in third quarter 2016 compared to net provisions of \$0.3 million after-tax in second quarter 2016. Operating expenses also decreased sequentially by \$0.3 million after-tax, driven by lower general and administrative and compensation and benefits expenses. The decrease in general and administrative expenses was driven by a decrease in legal and accounting fees. The decrease in compensation and benefits expenses was due to seasonally higher payroll taxes during second quarter 2016 related to payouts of variable incentive compensation which did not recur during third quarter 2016.

The year-over-year \$1.2 million increase in core earnings was primarily attributable to an increase in net effective spread of \$1.2 million after-tax and an increase in guarantee and commitment fee income of \$0.1 million after-tax. The increase was offset in part by an increase of \$0.1 million after-tax in credit-related expenses due to a decrease in the release from the allowance for losses in third quarter 2016 compared to third quarter 2015. Operating expenses were flat between third quarter 2016 and third